

# THE SEXUAL AND REPRODUCTIVE HEALTH RIGHTS OF UNDOCUMENTED MIGRANTS

NARROWING THE GAP BETWEEN
THEIR RIGHTS AND THE REALITY IN
THE EU

FEBRUARY 2016



PICUM

PLATFORM FOR INTERNATIONAL COOPERATION ON UNDOCUMENTED MIGRANTS

The Platform for International Cooperation on Undocumented Migrants (PICUM) is an international non-governmental organisation that represents a network of 140 organisations working with undocumented migrants in 33 countries, primarily in Europe as well as in other world regions. With nearly 15 years of evidence, experience and expertise on undocumented migrants, PICUM promotes recognition and realisation of their human rights, providing an essential link between local realities and the debates at policy level. PICUM provides regular recommendations and expertise to policy makers and institutions of the United Nations, the Council of Europe and European Union, and has been awarded participatory/ consultative status with both the United Nations and Council of Europe.

By Alyna C. Smith, Advocacy Officer and Michele LeVoy, Director

PICUM extends its sincere thanks to all the PICUM members who contributed to this report, and to Lia Baniotopoulou and Mareike Müller for their assistance. A special thank you to Katrine Thomasen of the Center for Reproductive Rights, and to Irene Donadio of the International Planned Parenthood Federation European Network, for their valuable input.

This report was made possible with the generous support of:



This report has received financial support from the European Union Programme for Employment and Social Solidarity "EaSI" (2014-2020). For further information please consult: http://ec.europa.eu/social/easi
The information contained in this publication does not necessarily reflect the official position of the European Commission.





#### SIGRID RAUSING TRUST

PICUM
Platform for International Cooperation on Undocumented Migrants
Rue du Congres / Congresstraat 37-41, post box 5
1000 Brussels
Belgium
Tel: +32/2/210 17 80

Fax: +32/2/210 17 89 info@picum.org www.picum.org

Cover photo: ©Joakim Roos: Medical consultation at the Rosengrenska voluntary health care clinic in Sweden

### CONTENTS

ΕŻ	KECU	JTIVE SUMMARY	2
1.	THE	E ISSUE	3
	1.1	Sexual and Reproductive Health Rights (SRHR)	
		SRHR and Undocumented Migrants in the EU	
	1.2	Maternal Health	
		Pregnancy at the Border, in Transit and in Detention	Z
		Access to Contraception and Abortion	
		Discrimination and Gender-Based Violence  HIV	
		Criminalisation of Sex Work	
		Female Genital Mutilation (FGM)	
2.	THE	EINTERNATIONAL CONTEXT	S
	2.1	The Right to Health under International Human Rights Law	S
	2.2	SRHR and the Global Development Agenda	1C
	2.3	European Law	1C
3.	THE	E NATIONAL CONTEXT	12
	3.1	Undocumented Migrants' Legal Entitlements to SRHR in the EU	12
		Member States Whose Laws Entitle Undocumented Migrants to Access Sexual and Reproductive Health Services	15
		Member States With Restrictive Laws Regarding Undocumented Migrants' Access to Sexual and Reproductive Health Services	16
	3.2	Other Major Barriers to Access	18
		Absence of a Firewall between the Provision of Health Services and the	10
		Enforcement of Immigration Law  Cost of Care	
		Administrative Barriers	
		Cultural and Linguistic Barriers	23
C	ONC	LUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS	24
	1.	For policymakers at the national, regional and local levels	25
	2.	For service providers at the regional and local levels	25
	3.	To the European Union	26

### EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Sexual and reproductive health is an essential component of human development and wellbeing through all phases of life. The right to sexual and reproductive health, as part of the right to health as well as the rights to privacy and security of the person, is well established in international human rights instruments that bind all EU member states.

Within the EU, significant disparities exist in relation to undocumented migrants that are at odds with governments' stated commitments to sexual and reproductive health rights (SRHR). Undocumented migrants face a number of challenges undermining their SRHR, including disproportionately high maternal and infant mortality; limited access to contraception and pregnancy termination; and heightened levels of discrimination and genderbased violence (particularly among women and LGBTI migrants, and migrant sex workers), including at the border, in transit and in detention.

For undocumented migrants, access to basic health care, including sexual and reproductive health services, is the exception rather than the rule in the majority of EU member states. Limited entitlements exist for pregnant women who, in 21 member states, can access some form of maternity care, from deliveryonly to a full complement of reproductive services; and for HIV, for which free screening is available in 15 (and treatment available in 10) EU member states. But in the majority of EU member states, entitlements carved out for these particular groups are disconnected from the primary care system: only 10 member states provide some access to primary care, which is a vital portal into the public health system that ensures continuity and coordination of care, and is instrumental in supporting prevention efforts through the provision of information, and in the case of pregnancy, of contraception and family planning counselling. Undocumented migrants in the EU face several significant obstacles to achieving sexual and reproductive health:

- > National laws that severely curtail their right to access health services, beyond emergency care.
- > Burdensome, inconsistently applied administrative procedures that make it difficult to access those services to which they are entitled.
- > Cost barriers that render existing entitlements meaningless.
- > Health care provision that is linked to the enforcement of immigration rules.
- Cultural and linguistic barriers in national systems not adapted to the needs of a diverse population.

To address these barriers, PICUM recommends that **policymakers** reform legislation and policies that deny or limit access to sexual and reproductive health services on the basis of residence status, implement a firewall between the provision of basic services from immigration control, and take measures to ensure undocumented migrants' access to support and services when they have experienced sexual or gender-based violence.

For their part, **service providers** should implement training for health care professionals and administrators to foster culturally-sensitive approaches to care, be proactive in working with migrant communities to improve their uptake of services available through the public system, and partner with civil society to improve access to health care for undocumented migrants regionally and locally, by providing services directly and advocating for systematic, sustainable reform of restrictive law.

Finally, the **European Union** can promote evidence-based policy dialogue and exchange of good practices, ensure the coherence of sexual and reproductive health objectives across all EU policies relevant to undocumented migrants, and provide financial support to civil society organizations and member states for the provision of expanded services, as well as to researchers contributing data and analysis addressing the current lacunae regarding the specific legal entitlements to sexual and reproductive health services across member states, and the impact of restricted access on individuals, communities and health systems.

### 1. THE ISSUE

A woman well advanced in her pregnancy was told by her healthcare provider that her baby was poorly positioned in her uterus and that she would need to have a caesarean section to avoid complications. When she went to the hospital to make arrangements for the procedure, she was informed that no caesarean section could be scheduled because, as an undocumented woman, she was only entitled to emergency care. She would have to wait until she was in active labour, and a caesarean section became a necessary emergency treatment to avoid significant harm to her and her baby. When she became upset at being turned away, a security guard physically removed her from the hospital.<sup>1</sup>

### 1.1 Sexual and Reproductive Health Rights (SRHR)

Sexual and reproductive health is an essential component of human development and wellbeing through all phases of life,<sup>2</sup> and is inextricably linked to notions of human dignity and autonomy.

Sexual and reproductive health refers not only to the absence of disease: it encompasses physical, mental and social wellbeing linked to sexuality and reproduction. Sexual and reproductive health presupposes reproductive freedom, including access to information and health services relating to family planning, pregnancy and fertility; sexual experiences free of coercion, discrimination, and violence; and the prevention and management of disease or infection.<sup>3</sup> The right to sexual and reproductive health is a right that applies to children and adults alike, whatever their gender identity, gender expression or sexual orientation.<sup>4</sup>

But, despite widespread international consensus on the importance of sexual and reproductive health for individuals, couples, families, and communities, and the binding force of international human rights instruments guaranteeing the right to sexual and reproductive health, in Europe significant gaps in access remain.<sup>5</sup> This is particularly true for migrants with irregular status who, in the majority of EU member states, have limited access to services of any kind beyond emergency care through the public health system, including those related to their sexual and reproductive health rights (SRHR).

This policy brief is intended to bring visibility to the disparity between EU member states' obligations and avowed commitments with respect to SRHR in the international arena, and the restrictive policies they pursue at the national level with respect to undocumented migrants. It also aims to show the impact of these policies on the lives of individuals excluded from services because of their residence status, and to set out concrete recommendations for improving access to SRHR for this population.

### 1.2 SRHR and Undocumented Migrants in the EU

Undocumented or irregular migrants<sup>6</sup> are those who, for a variety of reasons, do not have a valid permit to remain in the country in which they live. The majority of undocumented migrants enter the EU through regular channels – that is, with a valid permit to study or work, to seek family reunification or asylum – and later lose that status, often because of job loss, administrative delays in processing their immigration application, expired documents, having been born "undocumented" to undocumented parents, or having left an exploitative employer or abusive partner on whose status they depended.<sup>7</sup>

The following illustrate some of the primary challenges experienced by undocumented migrants in the context of SRHR.

#### Maternal Health

Reducing maternal and infant mortality is high on the global agenda<sup>8</sup> and a key priority for the EU from a development standpoint.<sup>9</sup> In its report on the EU's contribution to the UN Millennium Development Goals, the European Commission notes: "The EU supports governments in more than 30 countries to develop and implement national health policies and strategies, and strengthen health systems to improve access and uptake of lifesaving maternal health services and reach universal access to quality and affordable reproductive and sexual health services and information."<sup>10</sup>

Meanwhile, significant inequities persist in maternal health in Europe. Research has shown that difficult pregnancies and poor pregnancy outcomes are disproportionately experienced by migrants throughout Europe, including low birth weight, and infant and maternal mortality,11 and that migrants are more likely to deliver their babies without professional assistance.<sup>12</sup> Of 310 pregnant women in situations of vulnerability from whom data was collected by Doctors of the World/Médecins du Monde in Europe in 2014, 54.2% had no access to antenatal care.13 At the country level, a 2015 report found that the rate of maternal death was significantly higher for foreign-born mothers – for instance, nearly three times higher for Somali-born women, and more than ten times higher for migrants born in the Congo - compared to UK-born residents.14 According to a report on infant mortality in the UK, babies of certain ethnic minorities "are known to be at significantly increased risk of stillbirth and neonatal mortality."15 In Birmingham, where a sizable proportion of the population is foreign-born and the infant mortality is one of the highest in England,16 the Birmingham Primary Care Trust has worked with charitable organisations to provide temporary accommodation for women with no recourse to public funds, including undocumented women, as well as advice and access to health care.17

#### Pregnancy at the Border, in Transit and in Detention

Pregnant women and adolescents arriving at the EU's borders are acutely affected by inadequate access to medical care, <sup>18</sup> as are children (including newborns and infants) who in December 2015 were estimated to account for one in five maritime arrivals to Europe that year. <sup>19</sup> They are also at heightened risk of sexual violence, as recognised by a written declaration by members of the Parliamentary Assembly of the Council of Europe in October 2015. Noting that the "lack of access by women, especially pregnant women, to reproductive health services represents a major health disaster," the declaration calls on Council of Europe member states to allocate resources to this issue, and to provide better hygiene, medical assistance and protection for these populations. <sup>20</sup>

In the context of detention, the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) has stated that "[a]s a general rule, pregnant women and nursing mothers, who both have special needs, should not be detained."<sup>21</sup> Detention is both a cause of diminished physical and mental health,<sup>22</sup> and a place where access to adequate health care is generally limited.<sup>23</sup> The result is a double blow to the health of pregnant women.

In October 2015, the UK Home Office offered a formal apology and announced it would pay compensation to a pregnant asylum-seeker who was arrested when she was five months pregnant and detained at Yarl's Wood immigration removal centre.<sup>24</sup> The woman had been detained without notice, held for ten hours in police custody, and then transported eight hours to the detention facility, where she was only seen once by a midwife during her month-long detention.<sup>25</sup> The Home Office also announced it would be reviewing its policy on the detention of pregnant women, which currently permits their detention in "exceptional" circumstances. Despite these guidelines, an audit by Her Majesty's Inspectorate of Prisons reported that 99 pregnant women were detained in Yarl's Wood in 2014.26

#### **GERMANY AND UNITED KINGDOM**

#### **Dispersal of Pregnant Women Seeking Asylum**

In March 2015, a twenty-year-old pregnant woman from Guinea had a miscarriage after she was sent by Hamburg authorities on a twelve-hour train and bus trip to a refugee centre in another part of **Germany**. The woman, who was seeking asylum, was reportedly sent with her husband and toddler on the trip during her fifth month of pregnancy, shortly after having spent two days in hospital due to vaginal bleeding, and being advised to avoid movement because her pregnancy was high risk. The trip, which required switching trains five times, meant the family was often running to catch the next train, with the woman carrying her 15 kg son, and her husband carrying their bags. According to her husband, when they arrived at the refugee centre on a Saturday, his wife began to cry: "She told me, 'I am bleeding again." No medical care was available at the centre on weekends, and the family was advised to wait until Monday, unless the situation was "a dangerous emergency." The woman, not daring to request an ambulance, was taken to hospital on Monday, where she miscarried.<sup>27</sup>

In the United Kingdom, a 2013 report<sup>28</sup> documents how, under the Home Office's dispersal policy, which allows dispersal up to four weeks before a woman's due date, women seeking asylum and whose claims have been refused but who receive statutory support are often moved to cities outside London multiple times during their pregnancies. The authors interviewed 20 women who had been dispersed and/or relocated while pregnant, 14 of whom were moved during the final trimester of their pregnancies, and eight of whom were moved during the final month of their pregnancy. Women interviewed reported feeling unwell during their pregnancy, and many had underlying conditions including HIV, diabetes, FGM, high blood pressure, severe headaches, and repeated urinary tract infections. More than half of the interviewed women had mental health conditions, such as depression, anxiety, high stress, and flashbacks, and two had attempted suicide during their pregnancy. Dispersal often meant that these women were separated from family, friends, and from care providers who had been monitoring their pregnancy.29 The report notes that more than half the women, prior to being moved, stayed in what is called "initial accommodation", where they experienced "dirty bathrooms and toilets, bad or inedible food, being forced to sterilise bottles in the toilets, safety issues, rooms on upper floors without lifts, and being assigned top bunks."30

#### Access to Contraception and Abortion

For undocumented women, an unplanned pregnancy can result in significant emotional and economic hardship. Overrepresented in low-wage jobs, pregnancy and the responsibilities of childcare can mean reduced hours or job loss, at a time of increased expenses.<sup>31</sup> At the same time, undocumented women and girls often have more limited access to contraception, and limited mobility so travelling outside their country of residence to access services is not an option.<sup>32</sup> Restrictive access to contraception and to termination of pregnancy therefore has a disproportionately negative impact of undocumented women and girls.

In Ireland, for instance, abortion is illegal, except when a woman's life is at risk.<sup>33</sup> It is not, however, illegal to provide women with information about abortion services in other countries, although the provision

of abortion information is very strictly regulated, and women cannot be prevented from travelling abroad to get an abortion. 34 Indeed, an estimated 5,000 women each year travel from Ireland to a neighbouring country to terminate their pregnancy.35 For women who do not have travel documents or residency permits, or whose documents or permits have expired, or who are asylum seekers, this process is even more arduous, costly and time consuming. When unable to use these channels to access abortion services, undocumented women have to resort to unsafe options of last resort, or are forced to parent against their wishes. The United Nations Human Rights Committee and Committee Against Torture have expressed concern regarding the "discriminatory impact" of Ireland's abortion law on women who are unable to travel abroad to seek abortions and the "serious consequences" of the law on migrant women.36

#### **DENMARK**

#### **Linking Immigration Status and Pregnancy Status**

The au pair scheme is framed as one of cultural exchange to permit young people to live within a local family unit, to broaden their cultural, professional and linguistic horizons. Consequently, au pairs receive a temporary residence permit and not a work permit.<sup>37</sup> Under Danish law, only unmarried, childless individuals are eligible to be au pairs.<sup>38</sup> Once in **Denmark**, the Danish Agency for International Recruitment and Integration has the authority to revoke or refuse to extend an au pair's residence permit if the grounds on which it was granted no longer apply.<sup>39</sup> Until 2014, the Agency used its authority to revoke an au pair's visa if she became pregnant.<sup>40</sup> This either forced pregnant au pairs to return to their country of origin, or to remain in Denmark as undocumented migrants. As undocumented migrants, they are not entitled to health care in Denmark. Migrant community organisations such as Babaylan Denmark reported that the stigma and destitution Filipino au pairs face when they return home pregnant and unmarried leaves many with little choice but to seek abortions. Indeed, the Abortion Council in Copenhagen has underlined disproportionate rates of late abortions among migrant women.41 Advocates argued that Danish policy constituted an invasion of au pairs' privacy rights, in regulating their right to get pregnant, and that deportation prevented them from establishing paternity and holding the father of their child responsible for child care<sup>42</sup> as well as from seeking redress in those cases where the pregnancy may have been due to criminal or unlawful conduct.

This policy became law in May 2015, when Danish lawmakers adopted legislation,<sup>43</sup> which entered into force in July 2015, specifying that establishing a family is incompatible with the au pair scheme, and that being married or in registered partnerships, or having children is a basis for revoking an au pair's visa. Under the new law, pregnancy itself is not *per se* a basis for revocation; rather, it is *having a child*. An au pair who gives birth to a child in Denmark will be deported two months after her delivery. Withdrawal of an au pair's permit is not compulsory, but is at the discretion of the authorities, who may opt not to do so if revoking an au pair's status would create undue hardship.

#### Discrimination and Gender-Based Violence

Gender-based violence and discrimination is a pervasive phenomenon in the EU,<sup>44</sup> and globally.<sup>45</sup> Women and lesbian, gay, transgender, bisexual and intersex (LGTBI) migrants in an irregular situation face heightened levels of discrimination and violence,<sup>46</sup> which are linked to adverse health outcomes.<sup>47</sup>

The majority of undocumented women arrive in Europe with regular, but often highly dependent, migration status and become undocumented for a variety of reasons. 48 Lack of an independent residence status increases the likelihood that they will face violence or exploitation by intimate partners or employers. 49 LGTBI migrants and

migrant sex workers often face stigmatisation – including within the health system – for practices or characteristics perceived as unacceptable. <sup>50</sup> The risk and the impact of gender-based discrimination and violence are magnified by one's irregular status (or the precariousness of one's status): victims and witnesses are reluctant to go to the authorities to seek help or protection for fear that they are more likely to be detained than supported. <sup>51</sup>

Addressing this discrimination is part of ensuring SRHR, as is supporting the health sector in its role in preventing gender-based violence, by helping to identify abuse early, providing victims with necessary treatment, and referring them to appropriate care.<sup>52</sup>

#### **PROMISING PRACTICE**

#### United States Official Guidance on Additional Measures to Protect Transgender Migrants in Detention

On 19 June 2015, the US Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) issued a memorandum announcing a new policy that prioritises the safety of transgender detainees in decisions about their placement, and allowing them to be held in detention facilities that correspond to their gender identity.<sup>53</sup> No official records of the number of transgender detainees currently exist, but this will change under the new system, which will record a detainee's gender identity.<sup>54</sup> The guidelines require that transgender detainees be provided access to mental health care and transgender-related health care based on medical need. Under the new policy, transgender detainees already receiving hormone therapy will continue to be able to access to it, and those not already receiving hormone therapy are entitled to a medical assessment to determine if they may receive it.<sup>55</sup>

#### HIV

Together with the WHO Europe office, the European Centre for Disease Control (ECDC) has called on all EU member states to provide HIV testing, prevention and treatment services to refugees and migrants, regardless of their immigration status. <sup>56</sup> The EU has seen a dramatic reduction in the number of migrants diagnosed with HIV in Europe, but migrants and refugees – and particularly undocumented migrants – remain a priority for HIV prevention and treatment for the ECDC, which has identified social exclusion, inadequate access to HIV services, and fear of stigmatisation as factors increasing the likelihood of HIV infection after their arrival in Europe. <sup>57</sup>

The European Commission's Action Plan on HIV/ AIDS for 2014-2016 includes access to prevention, treatment and care for undocumented migrants as an indicator.<sup>58</sup> But evidence suggests that prevention and treatment of HIV among migrant populations remains a low priority for the majority of EU member states.<sup>59</sup> On the other hand, some member states (Austria, Hungary, Latvia, and Greece) have adopted mandatory HIV testing for migrant sex workers, a discriminatory practice that has been condemned for reinforcing stereotypes about migration and sex work, and the notion of migration as a security health threat.<sup>60</sup>

#### Criminalisation of Sex Work

The criminalisation of sex work and related activities compounds the barriers to health services faced by undocumented migrants. Sex workers have been described as "one of the most marginalised groups in the world who in most instances face constant risk of discrimination, violence and abuse."61 And according to the WHO, this marginalisation "take[s] a huge toll" on their health.62 In August 2015, Amnesty International voted in favour of adopting a policy to protect the human rights of sex workers,63 joining several international and human rights organisations (including WHO, UNAIDS, ILO, Human Rights Watch, the Open Society Foundations) that have called for the decriminalisation of sex work and related activities,64 because of the damaging impact on their rights and health.65

In Finland, many aspects of prostitution are criminalised, but selling sexual services is not itself a crime. However, under the Aliens Act, a non-EU national can be deported if he or she is suspected of selling sexual services. 66 This form of regulation of sex work has effects that are akin to criminalisation, by fostering mistrust of public authorities, including the police, increasing isolation and vulnerability to violence, and creating reluctance to approach health authorities for assistance. Pro-tukipiste, 67 an

organisation that provides health care and social services free of charge to sex workers in Finland, also distributes condoms and lubricants. But according to its staff, those who use their services often throw away safe sex information and other signs that they visited the organisation. Fear that they will be found in possession of items that could be deemed evidence under this law means sex workers are reluctant to carry condoms, even if it puts their health at risk.<sup>68</sup>

The tendency of policymakers to view the relationship between migration and sex work uniformly through the lens of trafficking can also have detrimental effects on undocumented migrants, and in practice often favours immigration enforcement measures over the welfare of sex workers. As one researcher has noted, "the criminal justice and immigration control focus of current anti-trafficking initiatives means that all migrants working in the global sex industry, who are undocumented and get caught in anti-trafficking police operations, are very likely to be deported unless they denounce their agents and/ or partners as unambivalent exploiters and expose their families to dangerous retaliation at home."69 Of the small minority of sex workers who report having been coerced into selling sex, one of the greatest factors increasing their risk of exploitation appears to be their immigration status.70

#### Female Genital Mutilation (FGM)

Female genital mutilation (FGM) refers to procedures carried out on millions of young girls and women every year that involve the partial or complete removal of the female external genitalia, or other injury to the female genital organs for non-medical reasons. FGM is recognised as a violation of human rights, and has been the subject of UN and WHO resolutions calling for its abolition. Women and girls who have experienced FGM face a host of short- and long-term health-related effects, including severe pain, bleeding, infection, infertility, childbirth-related complications and newborn death.

There is little data on the number of undocumented migrants affected by FGM, but it can be assumed that undocumented migrant women and girls in Europe from communities where FGM is practiced are significantly disadvantaged by lack of awareness about the procedure and its impact on their SRHR among health professionals, and the lack of access to psycho-social and health-related services to identify and assist women and girls with, or at risk of, FGM.

## 2. THE INTERNATIONAL CONTEXT

#### 2.1 The Right to Health under International Human Rights Law

Several international human rights treaties protect the right to health, including to sexual and reproductive health, and impose obligations on states parties to respect and guarantee this right without discrimination, including on grounds of race, colour, sex, language, religion, national or social origin, birth or other status.<sup>73</sup>

These treaties have been ratified by, and therefore bind, all 28 EU member states. Among other things, they oblige EU member states to respect, protect and fulfil the rights of undocumented migrants to sexual and reproductive health. The Expert bodies that monitor states' compliance with the treaties have repeatedly expressed serious concerns about a range of both legal and practical barriers in access to sexual and reproductive health care, goods and services that impede and undermine undocumented migrants' enjoyment of the right to health. For example:

> The International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR) enshrines the right to the highest attainable standard of health and requires states parties to guarantee enjoyment of this right free from discrimination. The Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights has explicitly affirmed that states parties have an obligation to ensure that all persons, including undocumented migrants, have equal access to preventative, curative and palliative health care, regardless of their legal status and documentation.75 It has also explained that the right to health includes sexual and reproductive health and the "right to control one's health and body, including sexual and reproductive freedom."<sup>76</sup> More specifically, the Committee has clarified that Article 12.2(a) of the treaty requires states to improve "child and maternal health, sexual and reproductive health services and access to

information, as well as resources necessary to act on that information."<sup>77</sup> In light of these obligations the Committee has repeatedly called on states parties to ensure that undocumented migrants have access to all necessary health services.<sup>78</sup>

- > Similarly, the Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination, which monitors implementation of the International Convention on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination has affirmed that under Article 5(e)(iv) of that Convention states parties may not deny or limit access for non-citizens to preventative, curative and palliative health care. The Committee has called on states parties to take all necessary measures at federal, regional and community levels to ensure that undocumented migrants have access to health care services.
- > The Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW), obliges states parties to eliminate discrimination against women in access to health care, goods and services, including family planning (Article 12), and requires states parties to ensure appropriate services related to pregnancy and maternity, including ante-natal and post-natal care. Article 16 of the Convention guarantees the equal right of women to decide freely on the number and spacing of their children. The Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women has recognized that migrant women often are unable to access health services, including reproductive health services, as a result of insurance or national health schemes that exclude them, and that they often do not have access to adequate and affordable reproductive health services.81 It has specifically called on states to provide culturally appropriate gender sensitive health services for migrant women.82

> The Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC) protects the rights of the child to the highest attainable standard of health without discrimination.83 Under the Convention states parties must reduce infant and child mortality, provide access for children and adolescents to health care, ensure pre-natal and post-natal care for pregnant women and adolescents, and provide family planning education and services.84 Furthermore states must take steps to abolish harmful traditional practices.85 The Committee on the Rights of the Child has further stated that children are entitled to "access to a range of facilities, goods, services and conditions that provide equality of opportunity for every child to enjoy the highest attainable standard of health."86 It has discussed the importance of states reforming legislation preventing children in an irregular situation and their families "from effectively accessing services and benefits such as health care," and paying attention to the genderspecific effects of "reduced access to services, such as sexual and reproductive health rights and security from violence."87 The Committee has repeatedly called on states parties to ensure that undocumented children have access to health services in practice.88

### 2.2 SRHR and the Global Development Agenda

Sexual and reproductive health is also a core element of the international development agenda based on recognition of the link between health and poverty. The Sustainable Development Goals, successors to the UN Millennium Development Goals, include several targets related to sexual and reproductive health, including, most explicitly, the aim of "ensuring universal access to sexual and reproductive health and reproductive rights, including family planning, information and education, and integration of reproductive health into national strategies and programs." Targets also include reducing maternal and infant mortality, ending all forms of discrimination against women and girls, eliminating harmful practices such as FGM, and all forms of violence against women and girls. Unlike the Millennium Development Goals, which applied to developing countries, the Sustainable Development Goals reflect a truly global agenda that applies to all countries, including those in the EU.89

#### 2.3 European Law

Under EU treaty law, organising their health systems and the delivery of health care are the exclusive domain of national governments. The EU's role is to support member states' efforts, facilitate coordination and supplement their actions. 90 In areas of shared common concern, such as public health and consumer protection, the EU and member states have shared competence. 91 EU law also makes health a cross-cutting concern, such that a "high level of human health shall be ensured in the definition and implementation of all Union policies and activities" (emphasis added). 92

The **EU** Charter on Fundamental Rights specifically recognises the right of everyone to access preventive health care and the right to benefit from medical treatment under the conditions established by national laws and practices (Article 35). This provision should be read together with Article 24, which reiterates that children shall have the right to such protection and care as are necessary, and Article 21, which prohibits discrimination.

The European Parliament has adopted several resolutions that explicitly call on member states to improve the provision of health care for undocumented migrants, and to protect and promote the health of undocumented pregnant women and undocumented children. For instance, European Parliament resolution on undocumented women migrants in the European Union of 4 February 201493 "points out that the right to health is a fundamental human right and therefore encourages the Member States to delink health policies from immigration control, and consequently to refrain from imposing on healthcare practitioners the duty to report undocumented migrants." European Parliament Resolution on "Reducing health inequalities in the EU" of 8 March 201194 calls on member states "to ensure that the most vulnerable groups, including undocumented migrants, are entitled to and are provided equitable access to healthcare" and "to promote public policies aimed at ensuring healthy life conditions for all infants, children and adolescents."

The European Commission Communication on effective, accessible and resilient health systems of 4 April 2014,95 sets out actions that the EU can take to optimise the way that member states' health systems work, such as by pooling knowledge and resources, fostering good practice exchange, and facilitating access to expert advice on health systems reform. It includes improving accessibility as one of the three areas for improvement through EU action, and notes the obligation for states to have an adequate healthcare system that does not exclude parts of the population from receiving healthcare services.

#### **PROMISING PRACTICE**

#### CoE Istanbul Convention and EU Victims' Directive

The Council of Europe *Convention on Preventing and Combating Violence against Women and Domestic Violence* (**Istanbul Convention**), <sup>96</sup> which entered into force on 1 August 2014, is the first comprehensive and legally-binding instrument to address violence against women and gender-based violence. States parties <sup>97</sup> must bring their national laws into compliance with the provisions of the Convention, and ensure that its implementation is done without discrimination on any ground, including with regard to sexual orientation, gender identity or migrant status. <sup>98</sup>

The Istanbul Convention addresses a number of issues related to SRHR. For instance, the Convention obliges states parties to introduce specific criminal offences for sexual violence, rape, sexual harassment, forced marriage, female genital mutilation (FGM), and forced abortion and forced sterilisation, all of which are recognised as forms of violence. The Convention has an entire chapter devoted to the prevention of violence, under which states must implement measures to eradicate stereotypes and sexist practices; and requires states to make available support services, including health care and social services, for all victims of violence, irrespective of the residence status. In May 2015, an international group of independent experts, the GREVIO Committee, was established to monitor the Convention's implementation at the national level.<sup>99</sup>

At the EU level, the *Directive* establishing minimum standards on the rights, support and protection of victims of crime (2012/29/EU)<sup>100</sup> (Victims' Directive) was adopted in October 2012, and obliges all EU member states, with the exception of Denmark, to ensure basic rights to victims of crime, whatever their immigration status. The Directive underscores the particular needs of victims of gender-based violence, and notes that women who are victims of such violence and their children often need special support and protection. Under Article 9, specialist services that member states must provide include integrated support for victims of sexual violence, gender-based violence, or violence in close relationships, including trauma support and counselling. Victims' entitlement to support services attaches whether or not they have reported the crime to the police. This is important given the high level of under-reporting among undocumented migrants.<sup>101</sup>

At the Council of Europe level, the **European Social Charter** (which has been ratified by all EU member states) provides for the right to social and medical assistance (Article 13), and to the protection of health (Article 11). Despite language in the Charter limiting its application to lawfully resident foreigners, the European Committee for Social Rights has issued recommendations about providing health care to undocumented migrants (not limited to children) in its country conclusions, in the reporting cycle for states parties, and most notably in its county conclusions for Spain in January 2014. The Committee has also found, responding to Collective Complaint 14/2003 International Federation for Human Rights (FIDH)

v. France,<sup>103</sup> that the law at the time the complaint was submitted, which provided necessary medical assistance to undocumented children only after a certain period of residence, was a violation of their right to social, legal and economic protection without discrimination. Additionally, the **European Convention on Human Rights** contains several provisions that, depending on the circumstances, may require states parties to take measures to ensure undocumented migrants have access to sexual and reproductive health care, goods and services, including the right to life (Article 2), the right to be free from torture and cruel or inhuman treatment (Article 3) and the right to privacy (Article 8), among others.

### 3. THE NATIONAL CONTEXT

Section II of this brief describes the international and EU norms that define the right to health, in general, and to sexual and reproductive health specifically. Section III sets out to illustrate what access to sexual and reproductive health services looks like in practice, for undocumented migrants. The analysis begins with an overview of undocumented migrants' legal entitlements to health services across the EU, and to sexual and reproductive health services in particular, and then moves on to consider other factors that affect their ability to access these services.

The picture that emerges is one of complexity: legal entitlements vary considerably among EU member states in terms of the specific services provided for, and are generally very limited. Where entitlements do exist, they do not themselves guarantee access to care: confusion about the scope of entitlements, the cost of care, administrative hurdles, information and cultural gaps present formidable barriers to accessing services. In some cases, the absence of legal entitlements is not the end of the story; administrative policies go beyond what the law formally provides for. Across the EU, volunteer health professionals and civil society actors play an important role in addressing the needs of the most vulnerable - the undocumented, the uninsured – who fall through the cracks. Amid the complexity, two things are clear: that the reality of undocumented migrants' access to sexual and reproductive health services sharply diverges from their rights under international human rights law, and that the negative effects of their exclusion are borne by individuals, communities and by the entire health system.

### 3.1 Undocumented Migrants' Legal Entitlements to SRHR in the EU

For undocumented migrants, legal entitlements to sexual and reproductive health services are a patchwork across the EU that follows a general pattern of exclusion. An entitlement refers to a right under national law to avail oneself of services provided as part of the public health system. Entitlements can vary within countries, depending on whether national or regional authorities are responsible for health care delivery.<sup>104</sup> This is the case, for instance, in Spain, where the central government, which has power to establish the basic conditions and general coordination of health-related matters, issued a royal decree in 2012 scaling back undocumented migrants' entitlement to health care to emergency care, care for pregnant women and care for children only; but where several autonomous regions, which also have some jurisdiction over health care, have gone beyond the standards mandated by national law and implemented systems granting more extensive access to health care to undocumented migrants. 105

#### The Numbers in the EU 28

#### **EMERGENCY CARE:**

> 5 EU member states limit undocumented migrants' legal entitlement to emergency care only<sup>106</sup> and in 2 of these full payment is required<sup>107</sup>

#### **HIV SCREENING AND TREATMENT:**

> 16 EU member states provide an entitlement to screening for HIV<sup>108</sup> but only 11 allow access to treatment<sup>109</sup>



- Undocumented migrants legally entitled to some degree of primary care under national law, including maternity care (but in some cases, only at full cost)
- Undocumented migrants not legally entitled to maternity care under national law
- Undocumented migrants legally entitled to some degree of maternity under national, but without any legal entitlement to primary care

Adapted from: Sarah Spencer, Vanessa Hughes, <u>Outside and In: Legal Entitlements to Health Care and Education for Migrants with Irregular Status in Europe</u>, COMPAS, July 2015.

#### **PRIMARY OR SECONDARY CARE:**

> 10 EU member states provide an entitlement to some degree of primary or secondary care<sup>110</sup> but 4 of these require payment of the full cost of care<sup>111</sup>

#### **MATERNITY CARE:**

- **> 7 EU member states** make no specific provision for maternity care for undocumented migrants in their laws<sup>112</sup>
- > 21 EU member states make some provision for maternity care in their law, but the scope of specific services covered varies greatly, and in 3 of them entitlement to maternity care is limited to delivery<sup>113</sup>

In all 28 member states, irregular migrants are entitled to emergency care, though what qualifies as an "emergency" varies and, in some instances, payment may still be required for urgent care. In five member states, undocumented migrants are entitled to emergency care only. In thirteen member states, undocumented migrants are excluded from primary and secondary care, but have entitlements to certain specialist care, which typically includes HIV screening.

In ten member states, undocumented migrants are permitted by law to *some degree* of primary or secondary care services, including (to a varying extent) sexual and reproductive health services.<sup>117</sup> That entitlement is, however, significantly undercut in those member states (Czech Republic, Germany, Ireland and the UK) where there is also a requirement to pay the full cost of the care provided.<sup>118</sup> In eight member states undocumented children have the same legal entitlement to health care as children who are nationals of that country.<sup>119</sup>

In the majority of EU member states, undocumented migrants' access to sexual and reproductive health care is severely curtailed. One notable exception is with respect to pregnant women, who are entitled to some form of pregnancy-related care in twenty-one member states. But which specific services are covered under the rubric of "maternity care" varies tremendously, from delivery only in some states<sup>120</sup> to the full panoply of reproductive health services. Seven states have no specific provision relating to maternity care.<sup>121</sup> Exceptions also exist with respect to the screening of certain communicable diseases, including HIV. Sixteen member states allow access to screening for HIV, eleven of which also allow access to treatment.<sup>122</sup>

The above figures give an overall sense of the situation across the EU, but there remains considerable uncertainty when it comes to understanding the details of undocumented migrants' legal entitlements to sexual and reproductive health care at the national level. This is in part due to ambiguities in national laws about the scope of rights covered (for instance, whether delivery comes within "emergency" services). More generally, there is a dearth of information about the specific sexual and reproductive health services available, under national laws, to undocumented migrants in the EU. Available information and evidence – perhaps in keeping with member states' practice – tend to consider access within a traditional framework that focuses on access to maternity-

related care (namely, pre- and post-natal care, and abortion), on the one hand, and the management of infectious diseases (including HIV), on the other. A fulsome assessment of the full range of sexual *and* reproductive health services is needed that would permit a genuine comparison of entitlements across EU member states.

#### **Health Care Categories**

**Emergency care** includes life-saving measures as well as medical treatment necessary to prevent serious damage to a person's health. <sup>123</sup>

**Primary care** is the first level of contact between the individual and the national health system, addressing most health problems in the community through health promotion as well as provision of preventive, curative and rehabilitative services at first-contact and through ongoing care; and coordinating care, including with specialists when needed.<sup>124</sup>

**Secondary care** comprises medical treatment provided by specialists and, in part, inpatient care.<sup>125</sup>

Existing information about entitlements to sexual and reproductive services does permit some general conclusions about access. First, undocumented migrants have no entitlement to primary and secondary care in the large majority of member states. One can assume, then, that in most of the 21 member states that provide some degree maternal care, that care is extremely limited and likely confined to prenatal and postnatal care. This is significant because primary care practitioners are the first point of contact for individuals within the health care system, and play a critical role in coordinating access to any additional services that may be necessary, in identifying risks and facilitating prevention, and providing continuity of care and ongoing monitoring, which is particular important in the case of chronic conditions like HIV. One exception is Spain, where undocumented pregnant women have equal access to all health services available to nationals, and not only to pregnancy-related services.<sup>126</sup> So, while one might welcome exceptions that carve out specific forms of care beyond emergency care, providing "As of 1st of February 2016, private tenancy leases beginning on this date or later require that landlords check one's residence status in the UK. There are penalties for renting property to someone that has no *right of abode* or *indefinite leave* to remain in the UK. This 'right to rent' home office guideline also requires that the landlord make a report to the home office when one's right of abode expires. The guidance uses the terminology 'illegal migrant'. For many on HIV treatment, housing, and the right kind, is an important component of their treatment and well-being regime. The ability to adhere to treatment, make sexual health decisions and have children requires a stable home environment. Poor housing or none will further exacerbate the issue of mental health and the right to a family life for undocumented migrants caught up in this – not to mention their susceptibility to co-infections."

- Nyambe Makelabai, European AIDS Treatment Group (EATG) (UK)

access to a limited number of services, such as for HIV or for pregnancy-related care, while otherwise precluding access to meaningful primary care, arguably makes it very unlikely those few services will be effective in addressing the intended need.

Additionally, entitlements to care that are paired with the requirement to pay the full cost of that care are not true entitlements, in practice. Of the ten member states that provide some degree of primary or secondary care, in only eight are those entitlements meaningful, in so far as they include access free of charge. The issue of cost will be discussed in greater detail below, along with other practical obstacles to accessing care.

The diversity and complexity of rules regulating undocumented migrants' right to access health care in the EU, as well as the vagueness of some of the language defining their entitlements (for instance, to "care that cannot be deferred" in Sweden; to "essential or urgent care" in Belgium, and "medically necessary care" in the Netherlands; and to "emergency" care only in many countries) has naturally led to confusion not only among migrants themselves, but also among health care professionals, and contributes to the inconsistent application of those rules and mistaken denial of care.<sup>127</sup>

#### Member States Whose Laws Entitle Undocumented Migrants to Access Sexual and Reproductive Health Services

Among the twenty-one member states that provide some form of maternity care, Belgium and France are part of a handful that have relatively expansive entitlements to sexual and reproductive health care for undocumented migrants not, in fact, limited to pregnant women.

In Belgium, undocumented migrants are ineligible for health insurance, but can access health care free of charge through Urgent Medical Assistance (Aide Médicale Urgente (AMU) / Dringende Medische Hulpverlening (DMH)),128 which is administered through local public welfare centres (Centre Public d'Action Sociale (CPAS) / Openbaar Centrum voor Maatschappelijk Welzijn (OCMW)). Despite its name, the AMU/DMH covers a broad range of preventive, primary and secondary care, including all medical treatments covered by the basic national health insurance system. AMU/DMH also includes access to pre- and post-natal care, gynaecological services, and abortions up to 12 weeks gestation. Communityfinanced postnatal clinics are available to all women free of charge. As of 2015, with the AMU/DMH, health care expenses are directly reimbursed by the federal authorities. The period for which the AMU/DMH is granted can range from one consultation to three months of continuous care. 129

Few types of contraception are covered by the government as part of AMU/DMH – the intrauterine device (IUD) is not covered, for instance – but the morning after pill and condoms are often available free of charge through family planning centres in Brussels and the French-speaking community.

To access AMU/DMH, undocumented migrants must get a medical certificate showing their need for services, and demonstrate that they meet the financial requirements of the law. The latter is determined by way of a mandatory social inquiry conducted by CPAS/OCMW. These requirements impose a number of bureaucratic obstacles to access that will be addressed below.

In France, healthcare is managed almost entirely by the state. Health insurance is mandatory and affiliation depends on socio professional or residency criteria. Ninety percent of the population benefits from public health insurance. Undocumented migrants cannot benefit from health insurance, but those who have resided more than three months in France and whose monthly income is less than 720 € are entitled to State Medical Aid (Aide Médicale d'Etat - AME), which provides free access to nearly all healthcare services available to French nationals.<sup>130</sup> AME covers care related to sexual and reproductive health such as pregnancy, delivery, family planning, contraception and abortion. AME is valid for one year from the day a request is made. To obtain AME, one has to provide proof of one's economic situation, proof of identify (translated into French), and proof of having resided in France at least three months. Children can access AME immediately, regardless of their or their parents' status.131

Those who cannot access health care or AME are entitled to hospital services for urgent matters (including labour and delivery, and pregnancy termination) and, outside the hospital setting, to sexual and reproductive health services through Protection Maternelle Infantile (PMI) centres, which provide preventive medical, social and psychological care to pregnant women and children under 6 years, including pregnancy monitoring, information, accompaniment during the post-natal period, screenings and treatment of sexually transmitted infections (STIs). Consultations are free and available to undocumented migrants and the uninsured. PMI centres are present in all cities, and the list can be found through city halls. The Centre gratuit d'information de dépistage et de diagnostic (CeGIDD) is a public health centre present in each Department that provides free screening and prevention services, including family planning and contraception, information on abortion, treatment of STIs, vaccination centres, and medicopsychological centres to everyone, regardless of their administrative situation. Family planning centres are present in France to provide sexuality-related information, contraception, abortion and treatment of STIs. Consultations are free and open to anyone.

In December 2015, the French national assembly passed a law bringing about significant changes to

the common health insurance scheme that could have devastating effects for undocumented migrants. The law creates a system of Universal Health Protection (Protection Universelle Maladie/PUM), effective as of January 2016, which ties one's right to coverage to one's residence status. In the past, those who had made a request for status (including asylum-seekers) could apply and obtain coverage, and retain that coverage even if they no longer meet the necessary conditions, including residence, during the period of validity. Under the new scheme, applicants may not be able to rely on merely have applied for status to obtain protection, and those with protection could lose it immediately should they no longer meet the residency requirements. As of the time of writing (January 2016), the specific residence requirements had not been elaborated, and those ineligible for PUM could still apply for AME.

#### Member States With Restrictive Laws Regarding Undocumented Migrants' Access to Sexual and Reproductive Health Services

Luxembourg, Cyprus and Malta are among seven member states whose laws make no specific provision for maternity care for undocumented migrants.

In **Luxembourg**, undocumented migrants have no specific entitlement in law to healthcare, beyond emergency care. This exclusion includes undocumented children, unless they are unaccompanied. Undocumented migrants are expected to pay for emergency services but may apply for post-treatment cost reimbursement of 80% from a fund dedicated to covering treatment costs for uninsured patients, which explicitly includes migrants in an irregular situation.

In 2013, the European Committee of Social Rights (Council of Europe) issued conclusions finding that Luxembourg's health system failed, in several respects, to conform to the European Social Charter. The Committee noted<sup>135</sup> specifically that Luxembourg's legislation and practice do not guarantee that all foreign nationals in an irregular situation can adequately benefit from emergency care, which is limited to two or three days, and that there is no specific legislation concerning undocumented migrants' access to health.

#### **CYPRUS**

#### Migrants' Access to Health Care While in Detention in Cyprus

KISA, an organization that defends migrants' rights in Cyprus, reports having received reports from migrants who have be subjected to involuntary medical examinations upon their detention. Some examinations are carried out without informing them of their right to provide, or deny, consent. In KISA's experience, this is particularly the case with persons who are considered "at high risk of infectious diseases," namely sex workers and transgender persons. Moreover, as a general rule, once test results are known, especially for STIs, the police reveal a detainee's health data indiscriminately to the Social Welfare Services, Civil Registry and Migration Department and other authorities, as well as to individuals (especially members of the detainee's family) and, in some cases, even to the media, without ever obtaining the of consent of the person concerned. Those who test positive for STIs are detained in isolation and often without any right to visits or phone calls and without being allowed to spend any time outdoors. KISA has also dealt with cases of detainees with STIs being denied treatment while detained, and of detainees with serious health conditions, such as tuberculosis, being deported without having received treatment.

In **Cyprus**, only Cypriot nationals, registered EU nationals and victims of trafficking are entitled to health care, with very limited exceptions. In principle, the law grants everyone access to emergency health care for a flat fee of 10 €, which is waived for welfare beneficiaries, although patients are charged for any treatment they receive while hospitalised, including for labour and delivery. In addition to the cost barriers discussed further below, in practice, undocumented migrants are hindered from accessing emergency care in public hospitals because of the risk they face of being denounced to immigration authorities, arrested, detained and deported.

Under Cypriot law, access to treatment for infectious diseases should be available to everyone free of charge in principle, but in practice, this access is limited for undocumented migrants to certain health conditions, such as HIV, and on an exceptional and individual basis. Access to HIV testing is free for everyone.

The Aliens and Immigration Law provides that undocumented migrants subject to a return decision or deportation order have the right to emergency

medical care and also to necessary treatment for their health conditions. In reality, however, public health care facilities, including hospitals, do not recognise any entitlement beyond emergency care. For migrants in detention, police officers determine which health problems are considered to be minor and when and if a detainee can be taken to hospital for consultation with a health expert.

In Malta, undocumented migrants have no specific legal entitlement to health care. However, according to the Health Department, undocumented migrants and asylum seekers whose claims have been denied are entitled to "core health benefits" that include sexual and reproductive health services, on an administrative basis. 136 In 2008, the Migrant Health Unit (now called the Migrant Health Liaison Office) was established to assist migrants in accessing health care in Malta.137 A central component of the unit's work has been the training of cultural mediators and health care professionals, to facilitate migrants' integration into the health system. Information about immigration status is never requested as a condition of access on the assumption that, in the absence of an explicit policy, everybody is entitled to care.

#### PROMISING PRACTICE

#### Medical Professionals and Medical Associations as Key Actors in Bringing About Change

Health care professionals represent an important political constituency that can drive change at the national level. This was demonstrated in an example of progressive legal reform in 2013, when **Sweden** amended its laws – which previously required undocumented migrants to pay full fees for all forms of health care, including in emergencies – to grant undocumented migrants access to care "that cannot be postponed", which includes maternity care, pregnancy termination, contraceptive counselling and reduced cost medicines. The new law also gives power to county councils to offer undocumented migrants wider health coverage, up to the level received by Swedish nationals, and grants undocumented children the same entitlement to care as Swedish children.<sup>138</sup> An important driver behind these reforms was health professionals, who added their voices to those of migrant and human rights advocates, and later wider civil society and local authorities, in making the case to policymakers for more inclusive care.

Health professionals have taken a stand in favour of inclusive care in a number of other countries as well. For instance, in 2009, the Chamber of Deputies in **Italy** passed a bill that created a duty for all doctors to denounce undocumented migrants seeking treatment. Italian physicians, recognising the conflict between the proposed requirement and their ethical duties, protested the bill, which was later defeated in the senate. The Royal College of Midwives in the **UK** has been outspoken in calling for more equitable access to care, and for an end to the detention of pregnant migrant women. In the **United States**, the American Nurses Association has adopted the official position that everyone living in the US, including undocumented immigrants, has a right to health care, and is committed to "educat[ing] nurses about the wide-ranging social, economic and political ramifications of undocumented migrants' lack of access to healthcare services." Regionally, the **European** Board and College of Obstetrics and Gynaecology has produced standards of care for women's health services in Europe<sup>142</sup> for obstetric and neonatal services and for gynaecology services, addressing variations and inequities in access to care and instructing that migrants in an irregular situation seeking medical assistance should not be apprehended at or next to medical facilities. The contraction of the properties of the prop

#### 3.2 Other Major Barriers to Access

Undocumented migrants confront numerous barriers to sexual and reproductive health care that are the result of poverty and social marginalisation. But they also face other barriers specifically linked to their immigration status, as well as their status as foreigners, who often have limited familiarity with the national health system, different customs and experiences related to sexuality and reproductive health, and languages that may be unfamiliar to health care practitioners.

### Absence of a Firewall between the Provision of Health Services and the Enforcement of Immigration Law

In some member states, national law includes an entitlement for undocumented migrants to access sexual and reproductive health services, but those provisions are undercut by an intermingling of health system care provision and immigration enforcement.

This is the case in Germany where, despite a formal legal entitlement under the Asylum Seekers Assistance Law to access cost-free medications and non-emergency care, undocumented migrants must obtain a health insurance voucher (Krankenschein) from the social welfare office, 144 which has a duty to report them to the immigration authorities under the Residence Act. 145 So while undocumented migrants are, in principle, afforded the same right to care as asylum seekers under German law, in practice they only access emergency care, which is available free of charge. A temporary tolerated stay, or duldung, is available to undocumented women for a limited period when they are considered "unfit to travel" (typically, six weeks before and twelve weeks after delivery), during which time they do not have to pay the costs of antenatal and postnatal care. Volunteer health professionals,146 municipalities,147 and civil society organisations<sup>148</sup> have mobilized at the local level in many parts of Germany to address this lacuna in service provision for undocumented migrants.

#### **UNITED STATES**

### Undocumented Women Detained By Authorities During Gynaecological Appointment

In September 2015, an undocumented woman, Blanca Borrego, was detained by county deputies while at the Northeast Women's Healthcare clinic in Atascocita, Texas, for her annual gynaecological exam. Staff at the clinic had called the authorities and stalled the woman for several hours before she was shown to an examination room where she was arrested and removed from the clinic in handcuffs in front of other patients and her two daughters. When asked for identification by clinic staff, Ms Borrego had provided a false driver's licence. Ms Borrego was charged with one felony count of tampering with a government record because authorities claim she also had a fake Social Security card in her possession, and was held in Harris County jail on a 35,000 USD bond for several days until her family raised the money to secure her release. Ms Borrego is eligible for permanent residence status through her daughter, who was born in the US and is a citizen, but if convicted of a felony, would be disqualified from obtaining this status and likely be deported to Mexico.<sup>149</sup>

In the United Kingdom, health care provision and immigration applications are also interlinked in a way that creates barriers to access. All secondary health care, including maternity care, is free of charge to people who are ordinarily resident in the UK, or to those with visas over six months who have paid a health surcharge. Treatment provided in accident and emergency departments is free for everyone, as is treatment for serious infectious diseases, including HIV. Irregular migrants can also register with a general practitioner (GP) or local health centre and receive primary health services free of charge. 150 Maternity care (which includes antenatal, birth and postnatal care)<sup>151</sup> is considered to be "immediately necessary" care, which means that undocumented migrants and others not entitled to free care and who are unable to pay cannot be refused care, but may be charged later and incur significant debts (antenatal care costs about £1,590-5,233, birth £2,244-3,282 and postnatal care £355.50-1,207.50).152 Family planning is available free

to everyone, but pregnancy termination must be paid out of pocket.

These debts can create obstacles to obtaining or retaining regular status in the UK. NHS (National Health Service) hospital administrators have to inform the immigration authorities if a patient incurs a debt of £1,000 or more, which means that when that person later seeks permission to re-enter or to remain in the UK, her petition is likely to be denied. The 2014 Immigration Act also imposes upfront surcharges for access to NHS services that apply to non-European nationals who apply to obtain a visa to enter the country, or who apply from within the UK to extend or regularise their stay. Low-income applicants seeking to regularise their status will likely have their application rejected if they cannot pay the surcharge, and those with leave to be in the country will have their application to renew their status rejected if they cannot pay the surcharge, leaving them undocumented. 153

"Throughout the course of my pregnancy in Denmark, I did not visit a doctor. I was afraid, because I was in the country without permission, and I believed that I would be sent back to the Philippines. So I continued my work as a cleaner. I went to the hospital only when the pain was unbearable. I did not even make the decision, it was my friends and boyfriend who took me. The labour was already advanced. There was so much blood .... I had a caesarean section, but the baby did not survive. She died in an incubator. But I did see my daughter, I have a photograph of her. The priest came to the hospital to bless and baptise the children. I named her Claire. She is buried in Copenhagen on the north side. I stayed in the hospital for two weeks. During that time, nurses and doctors told me that I because I am in the country 'illegally', they should report me to the police. A short time later the police came to see me and said that I must leave the country. They would pay for my flight. I pleaded with the police, but they said they had no choice."

– 26 year-old woman.

UK organisations working with migrants report that the linkage between immigration status and cost of care has had a chilling effect on help-seeking behaviour among migrants who fear the consequences of incurring insurmountable debts. In one case that drew media attention, a heavily pregnant woman carrying

a foetus that had died in utero did not seek medical assistance to have the foetus removed, which would have cost thousands of pounds, because she feared her inability to pay would mean she could not get a visa to remain with her spouse in the UK.<sup>154</sup>

#### PROMISING PRACTICE

#### **Support for Destitute Pregnant Women**

Bethel Doula Project is an organisation based in Birmingham, UK that provides support to isolated pregnant women, including undocumented women. Their work involves training volunteers to become doulas who give support to pregnant woman that is complementary to the work of midwives. A significant number of their volunteers are themselves migrant women, reflecting a great diversity of languages and experiences. Women – often destitute, alone and unsupported – are referred to the organisation through the NHS, community midwives, outreach workers or agencies that work with asylum-seekers. The organisation works to ensure that a volunteer doula is available to be at the hospital throughout a woman's labour and birth, and to accompany the woman through the discharge process, as well as the transition to housing. Women also receive about two weeks of postnatal support. Project staff have noticed that the women they work with tend to be automatically perceived as "high risk" because of their socio-economic situation, and rarely are given a choice about where to give birth, or how to give birth. They are also typically provided with very limited information about antenatal care and available services. Bethel Doula assists more than 60 women each year, a number of whom are undocumented.

#### Cost of Care

As noted above, cost factors are extremely relevant in assessing entitlements. In practical terms, where the cost of obtaining care is out of reach, either because one must pay for private insurance or out-of-pocket, then any legal entitlement to care is an entitlement in name only. Such is the case, for instance, in the Czech Republic, Germany, Ireland and the UK (as noted above), as well as in Cyprus and Poland, where the cost of care is cited as the main barrier to access.<sup>155</sup>

In **Poland**, undocumented migrants are ineligible for statutory health insurance, and can only access care – including sexual and reproductive health care – free of charge through emergency teams stationed outside hospitals, <sup>158</sup> or for the treatment of infectious diseases that require mandatory treatment. <sup>159</sup> Undocumented migrants can be required to bear the full costs of treatment for emergency services provided in hospitals, although it is unclear how and whether this applies in practice. <sup>160</sup> As the FRA has noted: "public officials [interviewed in Poland] were not able to identify any government approach or programmes dealing with healthcare access of

migrants in an irregular situation, and further, did not assign specific relevance to this issue." <sup>161</sup> The FRA also reports instances where healthcare staff and civil society actors were aware of migrants who sought care in hospitals and were reported to the authorities. <sup>162</sup>

In Cyprus, as noted above, under regulations that came into force in 2013,163 emergency health care and specific services (such as for infectious diseases) are free for all patients, including undocumented migrants, aside from a registration fee (10 €, foreseen for all apart from welfare beneficiaries). Access is, otherwise, on a full payment basis. Under a decision of the Council of Ministers, 164 undocumented children and pregnant women (during prenatal and postnatal care) should be given any necessary treatment. While they are still expected to pay for care, they cannot be turned away because of inability to pay, and in the event they cannot cover the expenses on their own, the hospital can issue an invoice for expenses and the patient can, in principle, request that the Minister of Health write off the debt. However, in practice, the Council of Ministers' decision has not been officially published, and awareness and implementation levels

#### The Costs of Health Systems of Excluding Undocumented Migrants

In September 2015, the **EU Fundamental Rights Agency (FRA)** published a report on the financial impact on health systems of excluding undocumented migrants from accessing non-emergency care, looking at the examples of hypertension and prenatal care in Germany, Greece and Sweden. Conditions were selected according to several factors, including *inter alia* their prevalence among undocumented migrants, the cost impact of the condition if left untreated, and the availability of data. The outcome looked at in the case of prenatal care was low birth weight babies. According to the study's findings, which are based on economic modelling, Germany and Greece would, after two years, see savings of up to 48 percent of health system costs, and Sweden up to 69 percent, if regular care were made equally available to undocumented women. The study does not consider other costs to the health system, or to individuals, their families or to society, of the long-term effect of low birth weight. <sup>156</sup> A peer-reviewed research article, published in July 2015, similarly concludes that the cost of providing restricted access to health care for asylum-seekers and refugees in Germany is higher than granting them regular access. <sup>157</sup>

remain low.<sup>165</sup> In practice, hospital staff continue to deny access to health care to pregnant women and children, unless they have been granted individual permission by the Ministry of Health. In the case of pregnant women, the Ministry of Health requires a medical report confirming pregnancy (even when the pregnancy is obvious) to grant free access to health care; and for children, grants free access to health care only in the event they have a chronic or serious health condition.

In **Ireland**, the Health (Amendment) Act<sup>166</sup> introduced "ordinary residence" as a prerequisite for accessing health care,<sup>167</sup> but emergency care is provided free of charge for all, regardless of residence status, aside from a  $100 \in$  administration fee that is foreseen for all patients if they do not have a referral from a GP (except in specific circumstances). Children up to 6 weeks of age who receive emergency care are always exempt from this fee.<sup>168</sup>

All people in Ireland are expected to pay for primary health services, including for children unless their parent's income is below a certain level. Irregular migrants are not able to apply for the medical card that entitles the holder to these services free of charge, which means that primary care services must always be paid at full cost. 169 In practice, the level of care is decided by hospitals on a case-by-case basis for payment. 170 In some instances, irregular migrants may be able to access secondary care at reduced cost or for free if the care is deemed urgent and necessary

and if charging the full economic cost would cause undue hardship.<sup>171</sup> All secondary services are free for children.<sup>172</sup>

#### **Administrative Barriers**

Even in countries with fairly inclusive legal entitlements to sexual and reproductive health care, bureaucratic complexity and inconsistency can create significant obstacles to access.

In Belgium, for instance, undocumented migrants must prove habitual residence to access Urgent Medical Assistance (AMU/DMH),173 which can be difficult for those who are staying with friends or family or in a shelter, or who are homeless. They must also obtain certification from a doctor of their need of care, which means they are responsible for the costs of the initial consultation. Burdensome procedures also lead to treatment delays, which are particularly problematic for urgent cases, and for women seeking a termination of pregnancy: by the time medical certification has been obtained, and AMU/DMH issued, the 12 week window within which a legal abortion can take place has passed. Another challenge is that the local social welfare centre (CPAS/OCMW)'s social investigation can take up to a month, as defined by law. Each CPAS/ OCMW has discretion to determine what constitutes sufficient evidence of place of residence, 174 and there is a lack of visibility about criteria used to assess an applicant's situation.<sup>175</sup>

#### PROMISING PRACTICES

### Initiatives to Provide Sexual and Reproductive Health Services to Undocumented Migrants

**Aquarelle asbl**<sup>176</sup> is a **Brussels**-based non-governmental organisation linked to the Saint-Pierre Hospital. It was created in 1999 to provide pre- and post-natal monitoring and consultations to destitute pregnant women, as a way of supporting women and reducing infant and maternal mortality. Aquarelle offers medical prenatal consultations, birth preparation and the follow-up of the mother and baby for one year. Aquarelle also provides additional support for women and families living in extreme poverty, on a case-by-case basis. In 2014, Aquarelle social workers met 329 women representing 57 nationalities, 82% of whom were non-EU nationals and undocumented. Aquarelle is not financially supported by any public authority and depends on private donations.

Doctors of the World/Médecins du Monde (MdM) in 2014 received more than 10,861 women and 700 pregnant women into their program in France. The social precariousness of these women has negative consequences on the monitoring of their pregnancy: nearly 45% of pregnant women seen at MdM clinics had delays in pregnancy follow up, and only 42% had access to prenatal care. Volunteers in these programs (gynaecologists, midwives, mediators, etc.) inform patients of where they can access pregnancy monitoring, abortion and other types of care they may need. They connect them with nongovernmental or institutional health partners, do social accompaniment, provide support in navigating the administrative requirements of AME, visit squats to inform residents about contraception, and accompany women to their appointments in hospitals.

In **France** each administrative area (*département*) varies in how it applies the regulations around eligibility for AME<sup>177</sup> and can decide which documents it will accept to prove the residence and financial eligibility requirements. Eighty percent of patients who consult Médecins du Monde's clinics in France can theoretically benefit from health coverage, but only 15 percent of them have any form of coverage when they are seen for the first time.<sup>178</sup> Very little information is provided to promote access to health care and access to rights. The obstacles mentioned by patients in MdM programs are first related to administrative difficulties and complexity of the procedure (33%) and ignorance of rights to which they are entitled (28% of patients).<sup>179</sup> Seventeen percent

of patients cite their inability to meet documentary requirements, such as the need to provide evidence of having been in France at least three months. The lengthy procedures have an impact on the monitoring of a pregnancy and on emergencies, such as abortion, which have to be performed before 14 weeks gestation. Unlike Belgium's AMU/DMH, accessing AME is not contingent on obtaining a medical certificate or an invasive and time-consuming social investigation. And while Belgium's AMU/DMH is valid for a maximum of three months, in France AME is valid for one year from the day it is requested, although in practice the period of coverage is shorter because it can take several months for a request to be processed.<sup>180</sup>

#### PROMISING PRACTICE

### UK Guidelines Clarify Undocumented Migrants' Access to General Practitioners

In November 2015, the **UK** addressed an important barrier for undocumented migrants seeking to register with a general practitioner: the risk of being turned away because of failure to prove their address or identity.<sup>181</sup> Under new guidelines, the NHS clarified that there is no regulatory requirement for patients to prove identity, address, immigration status or their NHS number to register with a GP, and that patients unable to furnish these documents must not be declined registration on this basis.<sup>182</sup> Whereas one must be "ordinarily resident" to access secondary (hospital care), "anybody in England may register and consult with a GP without charge."

#### **Cultural and Linguistic Barriers**

Improving uptake of existing health services – particularly prevention-related interventions – among undocumented migrants requires addressing

proactively the impact that divergent cultures, customs and languages, as well as gaps in information and mutual understanding, can have on access.

#### **PROMISING PRACTICE**

### Working with Migrant Communities To Improve Access to Prevention Services

In the north-eastern part of Gothenburg, **Sweden**'s second largest city, 50 percent of its 100,000 residents are foreign-born, and 40 languages are spoken, the most common being Arabic, Bosnian, Croatian, Serbian, Persian, Kurdish, Somali and Finnish.<sup>183</sup> Healthcare providers in Gothenburg realised that ensuring equitable access to care meant taking into account this diversity, as well as the relative poverty and poor health of their immigrant population. To improve the participation rates of foreign-born women in mammography and cervical cancer screening, for instance, a project was undertaken to train doulas who were representative of their communities, and who had pre-existing bonds with women in those communities, to inform women of available services, provide information and answer women's questions about their health, and assist in the provision of care – such as through the use of a mobile unit offering Pap smears free of charge in public spaces. The result was a significant uptick in the number of women from these communities accessing screening services.<sup>184</sup>

In **Malta**, the Migrant Health Liaison Office was established in 2008 to assist migrants in accessing health care in Malta. A cornerstone of its work has been the training of cultural mediators and health care professionals, to facilitate migrants integration into the health system. In 2014 and 2015 training sessions were held with health and social care professionals on migration and associated challenges. FGM sessions were also delivered to nurses and midwives working in antenatal, postnatal and delivery wards. In 2015-2016, the Migrant Health Liaison Office plans to deliver training on the issue of human trafficking,

and the identification of victims, to health and social care professionals likely to encounter them in their daily work. Sessions to public services officers (i.e., teachers, health professionals, employment officers, housing department employees and NGOs) were also delivered in 2015 as part of a project that focused on cultural competence, communication and the provision of culturally sensitive services. A health education program is currently being run with migrants in the community as well as at the Islamic School on the island.

## CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Sexual and reproductive health rights enjoy protection in international human rights law, and considerable political consensus regarding their importance to human health and wellbeing, economic development and social justice. And yet the situation in EU member states with regard to undocumented residents is marked by exclusion: most strikingly, exclusion grounded in law, but also, where legal entitlements to care do exist, exclusion based on significant barriers in practice.

Twenty-one member states have laws providing undocumented women with some degree of access to maternity care, and in a minority of states, this care includes access to a range of sexual and reproductive health services. The overwhelming trend, however, is towards shutting this population out of the public health system. Undocumented migrants, whatever their age, sexual orientation, gender identity or gender expression, in the majority of member states

rely on volunteers and civil society organisations to fill the gap in access. Laws and policies that limit access to cases requiring urgent attention not only violate individuals' basic rights to health care, they are also economically unsound and contrary to national and international medical standards of care. The corollary, of course, is that achieving more inclusive access advances the human rights of people with an irregular status, improves individual and public health outcomes, and saves health systems unnecessary costs.

The following are PICUM's recommendations to policymakers and to service providers to remedy the disparity between member states' legal commitments regarding SRHR and their restrictive laws and policies concerning undocumented migrants' entitlements to sexual and reproductive health care in the national context.

#### 1. For policymakers at the national, regional and local levels

Reform legislation and policy that deny or limit access to sexual and reproductive health services on the basis of residence status, to ensure that services are provided based on need.

- > Amend or remove provisions in law barring or limiting access to health services, including sexual and reproductive health services, on the basis of residence status. The right to access health services including financial subsidies on equal terms with nationals, regardless of residence status, should be made explicit in law and policy.
- > Address administrative barriers to access by simplifying and publicising rules on the process for accessing care, and removing or introducing alternatives to onerous and unnecessary requirements that cannot be met by undocumented applicants or unduly restrict their rights in practice.
- > Take measures to ensure that sexual and reproductive health services and other essential services are not made inaccessible because of cost barriers.

Create a firewall by uncoupling the provision of basic services, including sexual and reproductive health services, from immigration control.

> Ensure respect for the privacy and confidentiality of all patients, including those who are undocumented, by prohibiting – in law and in practice – the sharing of personal information, including immigration status, between health care providers and institutions, and immigration enforcement authorities. Any existing requirements on health care providers to provide personal information to immigration authorities should be removed and information and training provided to ensure both providers and patients are aware of their rights and responsibilities. Apprehensions near health care providers should also be prohibited.

Implement measures to ensure undocumented migrants' access to support and services, when they have experienced sexual or gender-based violence.

> Consistent with the Istanbul Convention and with the EU Victims' Directive, take steps to ensure that all victims of violence (including female genital mutilation (FGM) and gender-based violence) have access to appropriate support and services, irrespective of residence status, sexual orientation or sexual expression.

#### 2. For service providers at the regional and local levels

Implement training for health care professionals and administrators to increase their awareness of undocumented migrants and relevant issues related to sexual and reproductive health.

> In partnership with civil society, develop training modules for health professionals – e.g., physicians, nurses and midwives – and health administrators to facilitate access to and use of services as well as appropriate and culturally-sensitive service provision, and foster greater awareness of sexual and reproductive health of undocumented migrants and the specific health-related risks and vulnerabilities they face because of their irregular status and social exclusion.

Be proactive in working with migrant communities to improve their uptake of services through the public system.

Take steps to empower migrant communities to utilise available health services through information, advice and referrals, and proactively adapt services to respond to the needs of local migrant communities, through consultation, to understand their characteristics, customs and practical needs, including through the provision of interpreters and cultural mediators as needed.

In partnership with civil society, take steps to improve access to health care for undocumented migrants, regionally or locally.

- > Work with local and regional authorities and / or with civil society organisations to provide access to services that are otherwise unavailable to undocumented migrants through the public system.
- > Advocate for systematic, sustainable reform of laws restricting access to care for undocumented migrants.

#### 3. To the European Union

Promote evidence-based policy dialogue and exchange of good practices, and ensure coherence of sexual and reproductive health objectives in all EU policies relevant to undocumented migrants.

- > The **European Council** should provide a forum for exchange of promising practices and evidence-based policy dialogue on the development of universal health coverage in diverse health systems, and measures to ensure the inclusion of undocumented migrants and other uninsured or low-income populations.
- > The European Commission should:
  - > Ensure that undocumented migrants are explicitly addressed in the work of DG Health and Food Safety; systematically address the effects on sexual and reproductive health objectives in other policy areas across the work of the Commission affecting the health of migrants, and undocumented migrants in particular (such as employment, justice, and research); and use available financial instruments to support non-governmental organisations and member states to advance implementation of universal health coverage.
  - > Fund studies gathering data and undertaking analyses of the specific legal entitlements to sexual and reproductive health services of undocumented migrants, on the impact of the absence of legal entitlements on individuals, communities and health systems; and the health-related impact of limited entitlements disconnected from access to primary health care.
- > The European Parliament should ensure protection and promotion of health for all residents, regardless of immigration status, through ongoing legislative and non-legislative actions, and Members of the European Parliament (MEPs) who voted for previous resolutions of the European Parliament should follow up on their recommendations to improve access to health services through action at the European, national and local levels.

- 1 PICUM interview, Bethan Lant, PRAXIS (UK), 2010.
- 2 United Nations Inter-Agency Task Force on the Implementation of the ICPD Programme of Action (1995), <u>Guidelines on</u> Reproductive Health.
- 3 International Conference on Population and Development (ICPD) (Cairo, 1994), <u>Programme of Action</u>; International Planned Parenthood Federation (IPPF) (2015), <u>Barometer 2015: Women's Access to Modern Contraceptive Choice</u>, at 6. See also WHO, <a href="https://www.who.int/reproductivehealth/publications/sexual\_health/defining\_sexual\_health.pdf">http://www.who.int/reproductivehealth/publications/sexual\_health/defining\_sexual\_health.pdf</a>.
- 4 World Health Organisation (WHO) (2015), Sexual Health, Human Rights and the Law.
- 5 See, e.g., IPPF (2015) op. cit. note 3, which shows a continuing gap in research and data collection in Europe on SRHR, including access to contraception, as well as evidence that there are domains in which European countries fall short in supporting women's SRHR.
- 6 PICUM does not use the term "illegal" to refer to an individual migrant or to any form of migration, because the term "illegal": (i) implies criminality, and a person can never be "illegal" and migration is not a crime; is discriminatory, because "illegality" as a status is only applied to migrants and is used to deny them their rights; has a real impact on policy and public perception, because inaccurate language leads society to accept that people labelled in this way should be prosecuted and punished. Following the United Nations, the EU institutions and agencies (including the European Fundamental Rights Agency, Parliament, and the Commission) have taken promising steps espousing the use of the term "irregular migrants" in all official communications. See PICUM, "Why 'Undocumented' or 'Irregular'?" at www.picum.org.
- Reliable figures are not available on the number of undocumented migrants in the EU, because there are no systematic mechanisms of data collection on irregular migration in the EU, but estimates using existing data indicate that between 1.9 million and 3.8 million undocumented migrants lived in the 27 EU member states in 2008, accounting for between 0.39% and 0.77% of the total population at the time. See A. Triandafyllidou, <u>CLANDESTINO Project Final Report</u>, November 2009 at p.11-12.
- 8 See section 2.2, below.
- 9 Council of Europe (CoE) (2008), <u>EU Agenda for Action on MDGs</u>; <u>Council Conclusion on a Transformative Post-2015</u> <u>Agenda (16 December 2014)</u>.
- 10 European Commission (2015), <u>The EU's Contribution to the Millennium Development Goals: Key Results from European Commission Programmes.</u>
- 11 I. Keygnaert et al., "Sexual and Reproductive Health of Migrants: Does the EU Care?" *Health Policy*, 114 (2014) 2150225; Luis Mora, "Gender, Reproductive Rights and International Migration," 23 October 2006.
- 12 Ibid.
- 13 P. Chauvin et al. (May 2015), Access to Healthcare for People Facing Multiple Vulnerabilities in Health in 26 Cities across 11 Countries. Report on the Social and Medical Data Gathered in 2014 in Nine European Countries, Turkey and Canada, Paris: MdM.
- 14 MBRRACE-UK (December 2015), <u>Saving Lives, Improving Mothers' Care: Surveillance of Maternal Deaths in the UK 2011-2013 and Lessons Learned to Inform Maternity Care from the UK and Ireland Confidential Enquiries into Maternal Deaths and Morbidity 2009-2013.</u>
- 15 MBRRACE-UK (June 2015), <u>Perinatal Mortality Surveillance Report: UK Perinatal Deaths for Births from January to December 2013.</u>
- 16 Birmingham Public Health (2014), Infant Mortality in Birmingham.
- 17 Presentation by Dave Newall, Principal Policy Officer, West Midlands Strategic Migration Partnership, at PICUM Workshop, 1 October 2011, "Building Strategies to Protect Children in an Irregular Migration Situation in the United Kingdom." See also University of Birmingham (November 2010), <u>Delivering in an Age of Super-Diversity: West Midlands Review of Maternity Services for Migrant Women</u>.
- 18 Rose Scammell, "Mediterranean Migrant Crisis: Number of Arrivals in Italy in 2015 Passes 50 000," 7 June 2015, Guardian, <a href="http://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/jun/07/mediterranean-migrant-arrivals-italy-passes-50000">http://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/jun/07/mediterranean-migrant-arrivals-italy-passes-50000</a>; Adam Withnall, "Refugee Baby Born on Beach in Lesbos Moments After Syrian Mother Arrives in Rubber Boat," 14 October 2015, <a href="http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/refugee-baby-born-on-beach-in-lesbos-moments-after-syrian-mother-arrives-in-rubber-boat-a6694041.html">http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/refugee-baby-born-on-beach-in-lesbos-moments-after-syrian-mother-arrives-in-rubber-boat-a6694041.html</a>.
- 19 International Organisation for Migration (IOM), "Children Account for 20% of Maritime Arrivals to Europe in 2015: IOM and UNICEF," 1 December 2015, <a href="http://missingmigrants.iom.int/en/children-account-20-maritime-arrivals-europe-2015-iom-and-unicef">http://missingmigrants.iom.int/en/children-account-20-maritime-arrivals-europe-2015-iom-and-unicef</a>.

- 20 Parliamentary Assembly of the Council of Europe (PACE), <u>Europe's Refugee Crisis Urgent Need to Protect Women and Children</u>, 1 October 2015.
- 21 UNHCR (2012), <u>Detention Guidelines: Guidelines on the Applicable Criteria and Standards relating to the Detention of Asylum Seekers and Alternatives to Detention.</u>
- 22 T. Filges et al., "The Impact of Detention on the Health of Asylum Seekers: A Systematic Review," September 2015, Campbell Collaboration, <a href="http://www.campbellcollaboration.org/lib/project/253/">http://www.campbellcollaboration.org/lib/project/253/</a>.
- 23 S. E. Zimmerman, D. Chatty and M. L. Norredam, "Health Needs and Access to Care in Immigration Detention: Perceptions of Former Detainees," *International Journal of Migration Health and Social Care*, 8(4) 2012 180-185. See also PICUM Bulletin (September 2015), "Migrant Women File Complaint over Lack of Medical Care in Family Detention Centres," <a href="http://picum.org/en/news/bulletins/48295/#cat\_25446">http://picum.org/en/news/bulletins/48295/#cat\_25446</a>; Latika Bourke, "Refugee Raped on Nauru Begs Malcolm Turnbull to Let Her Come to Australia for an Abortion," 7 October 2015, *Sydney Morning Herald*, <a href="http://www.smh.com.au/federal-politics/political-news/refugee-raped-on-nauru-begs-malcolm-turnbull-to-let-her-come-to-australia-for-an-abortion-20151006-gk203y.html">http://www.smh.com.au/federal-politics/political-news/refugee-raped-on-nauru-begs-malcolm-turnbull-to-let-her-come-to-australia-for-an-abortion-20151006-gk203y.html</a>.
- 24 Diane Taylor, "Home Office to Compensate Pregnant Asylum Seeker for Unlawful Detention," 6 October 2015, *The Guardian*, <a href="http://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2015/oct/06/home-office-to-compensate-pregnant-asylum-seeker-for-unlawful-detention">http://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2015/oct/06/home-office-to-compensate-pregnant-asylum-seeker-for-unlawful-detention</a>.
- 25 Ibid.
- 26 Her Majesty's Chief Inspector of Prisons (2015), <u>Report of an Unannounced Inspection of Yarl's Wood Immigration Removal Centre (13 April 1 May 2015)</u>.
- 27 Ned Stafford, "Hamburg's Refugee Policy is Criticised After Pregnant Woman Sent on Long Train Trip Miscarries," *BMJ*, 2015;350:h3538.
- 28 Maternity Action, Refugee Council (2013), When Maternity Doesn't Matter: Dispersing Pregnant Women Seeking Asylum.
- 29 Rayah Feldman, *Rapid Response* re Hamburg's Refugee Policy is Criticised After Pregnant Woman Sent on Long Train Trip Miscarries, 7 July 2015, available at <a href="http://www.bmj.com/content/350/bmj.h3538/rapid-responses/">http://www.bmj.com/content/350/bmj.h3538/rapid-responses/</a>.
- 30 Maternity Action (2013), op cit. note 28.
- 31 Carmen Alvarez-Nieto, Guadalupe Pastor-Moreno, Maria Luisa Grande-Gascon and Manuela Linares-Abad, "Sexual and Reproductive Health Beliefs and Practices of Female Immigrants in Spain: A Qualitative Study," *Reproductive Health* (2015) 12:79.
- 32 IPPF (2015) op. cit. note 3; Centre for Reproductive Rights (CRR), National Latina Institute for Reproductive Health (2013), Nuestro Texas: The Fight for Women's Reproductive Health in the Rio Grande Valley.
- 33 Protecting Life During Pregnancy Act 2013, <a href="http://www.oireachtas.ie/documents/bills28/acts/2013/a3513.pdf">http://www.oireachtas.ie/documents/bills28/acts/2013/a3513.pdf</a>.
- 34 Regulation of Information (Services outside the State for Termination of Pregnancies) Act of 1995, <a href="http://www.irishstatutebook.ie/eli/1995/act/5/enacted/en/html">http://www.irishstatutebook.ie/eli/1995/act/5/enacted/en/html</a>.
- 35 Irish Family Planning Association, <a href="https://www.ifpa.ie/Pregnancy-Counselling/Abortion-Irish-Law">https://www.ifpa.ie/Pregnancy-Counselling/Abortion-Irish-Law</a>.
- 36 Irish Family Planning Association (March 2015), Submission to the Working Group on the Protection Process.
- 37 Circular RS 2012-015, "Residence Permits for Au Pairs the Immigration Act Section 26 first paragraph letter a), cf. the Immigration Regulations Section 6-25."
- 38 New to Denmark Official Portal for Foreigners, "Au Pairs," <a href="https://www.nyidanmark.dk/en-us/coming\_to\_dk/au\_pairs/au\_pairs.htm">https://www.nyidanmark.dk/en-us/coming\_to\_dk/au\_pairs/au\_pairs.htm</a>.
- 39 New to Denmark Official Portal for Foreigners, "Termination of Your Residence Permit," <a href="https://www.nyidanmark.dk/enus/coming\_to\_dk/au\_pairs/termination.htm">https://www.nyidanmark.dk/enus/coming\_to\_dk/au\_pairs/termination.htm</a>.
- 40 Global Alliance Against Traffic in Women (2013), Au Pair: Challenges to Safe Migration and Decent Work.
- 41 See PICUM Newsletter, 20 December 2013, "Denmark: Au Pair Visas Push Pregnant Women into Irregularity", <a href="http://picum.org/en/news/bulletins/42588/">http://picum.org/en/news/bulletins/42588/</a>.
- 42 Mkenyaujerumani, 15 October 2013, "Deportation of Pregnant Au Pairs the Norm in Denmark," <a href="http://mkenyaujerumani.de/2013/10/15/deportation-of-pregnant-au-pairs-the-norm-in-denmark/">http://mkenyaujerumani.de/2013/10/15/deportation-of-pregnant-au-pairs-the-norm-in-denmark/</a>.
- 43 Draft Law L185

- 44 See EU Agency for Fundamental Rights (FRA) (2013), <u>EU LGBT Survey</u>; FRA (2015), <u>Violence against Women: an EU-wide Survey</u>.
- 45 WHO (2005), Multi-country Study on Women's Health and Domestic Violence against Women.
- 46 See, e.g., PICUM (2012), <u>Strategies for Ending Double Violence against Migrant Women</u>; Transgender Europe (2015), <u>For the Record: Documenting Violence against Trans People</u>.
- 47 WHO (2015) op. cit. note 4.
- 48 See note 7, above.
- 49 PICUM (2012) op. cit. note 46.
- 50 WHO (2015) op. cit. note 4.
- 51 See PICUM (2015), <u>Guide to the EU Victims' Directive: Advancing Access to Protection, Services and Justice for Undocumented Migrants.</u>
- 52 WHO (2005) op. cit. note 45. See also WHO (2014), <u>Preventing and Addressing Intimate Partner Violence against Migrant and Ethnic Minority Women: the Role of the Health Sector,</u>
- 53 ICE, "Further Guidance Regarding the Care of Transgender Detainees," 19 June 2015, <a href="https://www.ice.gov/sites/default/files/documents/Document/2015/TransgenderCareMemorandum.pdf">https://www.ice.gov/sites/default/files/documents/Document/2015/TransgenderCareMemorandum.pdf</a>.
- 54 Adolfo Flores, "Transgender Women Can Now Be Housed in Women's Facilities Under New Immigration Rules, 29 June 2015, *Buzzfeed*, <a href="http://www.buzzfeed.com/adolfoflores/transgender-women-can-now-be-housed-with-women-under-new-imm#.ykmo4QmRg">http://www.buzzfeed.com/adolfoflores/transgender-women-can-now-be-housed-with-women-under-new-imm#.ykmo4QmRg</a>.
- 55 ICE op. cit. note 53.
- 56 WHO-EURO, "Highest Number of New HIV Cases in Europe Ever," 26 November 2015, <a href="http://www.euro.who.int/en/media-centre/sections/press-releases/2015/11/highest-number-of-new-hiv-cases-in-europe-ever">http://www.euro.who.int/en/media-centre/sections/press-releases/2015/11/highest-number-of-new-hiv-cases-in-europe-ever</a>.
- 57 ECDC (2009), "Migrant Health: Access to HIV Prevention, Treatment and Care for Migrant Populations in EU/EEA Countries," <a href="http://ecdc.europa.eu/en/publications/publications/0907\_ter\_migrant\_health\_hiv\_access\_to\_treatment.pdf">http://ecdc.europa.eu/en/publications/publications/0907\_ter\_migrant\_health\_hiv\_access\_to\_treatment.pdf</a>. See also J. Deblonde et al., "Restricted Access to Antiretroviral Treatment for Undocumented Migrants: A Bottleneck to Control the HIV Epidemic in the EU/EEA", BMC Public Health 2015, 15:1228.
- 58 EU Action Plan on HIV/AIDS for 2014-2016, <a href="http://ec.europa.eu/health/sti\_prevention/docs/ec\_hiv\_actionplan\_2014\_en.pdf">http://ec.europa.eu/health/sti\_prevention/docs/ec\_hiv\_actionplan\_2014\_en.pdf</a>.
- 59 http://ecdc.europa.eu/en/publications/publications/0907\_ter\_migrant\_health\_hiv\_access\_to\_treatment.pdf
- 60 Keygnaert (2014) op. cit. note 11, at 221.
- 61 Amnesty International, "Global Movement Votes to Adopt Policy to Protect Human Rights of Sex Workers," 11 August 2015.
- 62 WHO (2015) op. cit. note 4.
- 63 Amnesty International op. cit. note 61.
- 64 Under a model followed in Sweden, Norway and Iceland, and under consideration in France, Ireland and the United Kingdom, prostitution is not in itself a crime; instead, the law focuses on criminalising the conduct of pimps and clients. This approach has been condemned by a number of organisations as denying the autonomy of sex workers, and contributed to their marginalisation and vulnerability. Elizabeth Nolan Brown, "What the Swedish Model Gets Wrong about Prostitution," 19 July 2014, Time.
- 65 Joseph Amon, "Canada's Prostitution Bill a Step in the Wrong Direction," 18 June 2014, *Human Rights Watch*, <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2014/06/18/canadas-prostitution-bill-step-wrong-direction">https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2015/08/sex-workers-rights-are-human-rights/</a>.
- 66 Aliens Act (301/2004, amendments up to 1152/2010 included), available at <a href="http://www.finlex.fi/en/laki/kaannokset/2004/en20040301.pdf">http://www.finlex.fi/en/laki/kaannokset/2004/en20040301.pdf</a>.
- 67 http://pro-tukipiste.fi/en/home/.
- 68 In September 2015, Pro-tukipiste joined twenty-seven other organisations in calling for "access to health care for everyone within the Finnish borders," irrespective of residence status. See Joint Statement, 15 September 2015, available in Finnish: <a href="http://pro-tukipiste.fi/en/news/article/oikeus-terveyteen-turvattava-jokaiselle-ihmiselle-myoes-paperittomalle/?tx\_tnews%5BbackPid%5D=393&cHash=c6c39b92ac08c5c038b7c4f94df28960.">http://pro-tukipiste.fi/en/news/article/oikeus-terveyteen-turvattava-jokaiselle-ihmiselle-myoes-paperittomalle/?tx\_tnews%5BbackPid%5D=393&cHash=c6c39b92ac08c5c038b7c4f94df28960.</a>

- 69 Nick Mai (2012), "Embodied Cosmopolitanisms: The Subjective Mobility of Migrants Working in the Global Sex Industry," *Gender, Place & Culture. See* also TAMPEP International Foundation (2015), <u>TAMPEP on the Situation of National and Migrant Sex Workers in Europe Today.</u>
- 70 Nick Mai, Migrant Workers in the UK Sex Industry: Final Policy-Relevant Report, Institute for the Study of European Transformations, London Metropolitan University, at 32.
- 71 See www.endfgm.eu.
- 72 WHO Fact sheet "Female Genital Mutilation," http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs241/en/.
- 73 International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, (1966), Article 12 read with Article 2(1); Convention on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women (1979), Article 12 read with Article 1; International Convention on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination (1965), Article 5(e)(iv) read with Article 1; Convention on the Rights of the Child (1989), Articles 24 read with Article 2.
- 74 See CESCR General Comment No. 14; CEDAW General Recommendation
- 75 CESCR, General Comment No. 14 (2000), para. 34. See also General Comment No. 20: Non-Discrimination in economic, social and cultural rights (Art. 2, para. 2, of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (2009), para. 30, affirming that undocumented migrants have a right to affordable health care.
- 76 Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, General Comment 14, The right to the highest attainable standard of health (2000), U.N. Doc. E/C.12/2000/4 (2000), para. 8.
- 77 ICESCR Committee General Recommendation No. 14, <a href="http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/\_layouts/treatybodyexternal/Download.">http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/\_layouts/treatybodyexternal/Download.</a> aspx?symbolno=E%2fC.12%2f2000%2f4&Lang=en.
- 78 See for example, CESCR, Concluding Observations: Finland (2014), U.N. Doc. E/C.12/FIN/CO/6 (CESCR, 2014), para. "The Committee recommends that the State party take steps to ensure that irregular migrants, asylum seekers and refugees have access to all necessary health-care services, and reminds the State party that health facilities, goods and services should be accessible to everyone without discrimination, in line with article 12 of the Covenant . The Committee draws the State party's attention to its general comment No. 14 (2000) on the right to the highest attainable standard of health"; Concluding Observations: Austria, U.N. Doc. E/C.12/AUT/CO/4 (2013): "It also recommends that the State party take further measures to increase access to adequate and affordable health-care services by non-citizens, including by ensuring the availability of translation services and information on health-care services, as well as by addressing their underlying risks to health."; Concluding Observations: Norway, U.N. Doc. E/C.12/NOR/CO/5 (2013), para. 21: "The Committee recommends that the State party take steps to ensure that irregular migrants have access to all the necessary health-care services, and reminds the State party that health facilities, goods and services should be accessible to everyone without discrimination, in line with article 12 of the Covenant. The Committee draws the State party's attention to its general comment No. 14 (2000) on the right to the highest attainable standard of health." Concluding Observations: Denmark, U.N. Doc. E/C.12/DNK/CO/5 (2013), para. 18: "The Committee recommends that the State party take steps to ensure that all persons belonging to disadvantaged and marginalized groups and individuals, in particular quota refugees, migrants reunified with their family, and undocumented migrants and members of their families, have access to basic health care. The Committee recommends that these steps include guaranteeing health examinations to such persons upon their arrival in the State party, and offering of vaccinations to their children. It also recommends that the State party take steps to raise awareness among disadvantaged and marginalized groups and individuals of the health-care system and ensure that all have access to related information in languages other than Danish." Concluding Observations: Spain, U.N. Doc. E/C.12/ESP/CO/5 (2012), para. 19: "The Committee recommends that the State party ensure that, in accordance with the Committee's general comment No. 14 (2000) on the right to the highest attainable standard of health (art. 12 of the Covenant) and the principle of universal health care, the reforms adopted do not limit the access of persons residing in the State party to health services, regardless of their legal situation."
- 79 CERD, General Recommendation No. 30 (2004), para. 36.
- 80 CERD, Concluding Observations: Belgium (2014), U.N. Doc. CERD/C/BEL/CO/16-19, para. 16: "Recalling its general recommendation No. 30 (2005) on discrimination against non-citizens, the Committee recommends that the State party take appropriate measures at the federal, regional and community levels to ensure that irregular migrants have access to health care services without discrimination on the basis of their national origin."
- 81 CEDAW, General Recommendation No. 26, U.N. Doc. CEDAW/C/2009/WP.1/R (2008), para. 17-18. See also CEDAW Concluding Observations: Greece, U.N. Doc. CEDAW/C/GRC/CO/7 (2013), para. 31: "31. The Committee urges the State party to: ... (c) Improve the quality and accessibility of sexual and reproductive health services and guarantee their access to disadvantaged groups of women."
- 82 CEDAW, General Recommendation No. 26, U.N. Doc. CEDAW/C/2009/WP.1/R (2008), para. 26 (i).
- 83 CRC Article 24 read with Article 2. See also CRC, General Comment No. 15 (2013) on the right of the child to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of health (art. 24), U.N. Doc. CRC/C/GC/15, para. 8.

- 84 CRC Article 24 (2)(a), (b), (f).
- 85 CRC Article 24 (3).
- 86 Ibid.
- 87 UN Committee on the Rights of the Child (2012), Report of the 2012 Day of General Discussion: The Rights of All Children in the Context of International Migration.
- 88 See for example, CRC Concluding Observations: Switzerland, U.N. Doc. CRC/C/CHE/CO/2-4 (2015); Concluding Observations: Greece, U.N. Doc. CRC/C/GRC/CO/2-3 (2012), para. 27(b); Concluding Observations: Sweden, U.N. Doc. CRC/C/SWE/CO/4 (2009), para. 61.
- 89 Sustainable Development Goals, https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org.
- 90 Consolidated Version of the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union, article 6, 2010 O.J. C 83/01.
- 91 Committee of the Regions, Subsidiarity Network, "Subsidiarity", <a href="https://portal.cor.europa.eu/subsidiarity/policyareas/Pages/PublicHealth.aspx">https://portal.cor.europa.eu/subsidiarity/policyareas/Pages/PublicHealth.aspx</a>.
- 92 Consolidated Version of the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union, article 168, 2010 O.J. C 83/01.
- 93 <u>European Parliament resolution of 4 February 2014 on undocumented women migrants in the European Union</u> (2013/2115(INI)).
- 94 European Parliament resolution of 8 March 2011 on reducing health inequalities in the EU (2010/2089(INI)): OJ C 199E, 7.7.2012, at 25.
- 95 <u>European Commission Communication On effective, accessible and resilient health systems, COM (2014) 215 final, Brussels, 4.4.2014.</u>
- 96 <u>Council of Europe Convention on preventing and combating violence against women and domestic violence</u>, November 2014, ISBN 978-92-871-7990-6.
- 97 As of January 2016, 20 states had ratified the Istanbul Convention, including 12 EU member states (Austria, Denmark, Finland, France, Italy, Malta, Netherlands, Poland, Portugal, Slovenia, Spain and Sweden). See Chart of signatures and ratifications, available at <a href="http://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/210/signatures">http://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/210/signatures</a>.
- 98 An entire chapter of the Convention is devoted to women migrant and asylum-seekers, and the Convention's explanatory note acknowledges the particular vulnerability of undocumented migrant women to gender-based violence. See CoE "The Convention in Brief," <a href="http://www.coe.int/en/web/istanbul-convention/the-convention-in-brief">http://www.coe.int/en/web/istanbul-convention/the-convention-in-brief</a>.
- 99 Council of Europe, "GREVIO," http://www.coe.int/en/web/istanbul-convention/grevio.
- 100 <u>Directive 2012/29/EU of the European Parliament and the Council of 25 October 2012 establishing minimum standards on the rights, support and protection of victims of crime, and replacing Council Framework Decision 2001/220/JHA, L 315/57.</u>
- 101 See PICUM (2015), <u>Guide to the EU Victims' Directive: Advancing Access to Protection, Services and Justice for Undocumented Migrants.</u>
- 102 "The Committee warned that the exclusion of adult undocumented migrants from healthcare (RDL 16/2012 in Spain) is contrary to Article 11 of the Charter... The Committee has held here that the States Parties to the European Social Charter have positive obligations in terms of access to health care for migrants, whatever their residence status. [...] The economic crisis should not have as a consequence the reduction of the protection of the rights recognised by the Charter. Hence, the governments are bound to take all necessary steps to ensure that the rights of the Charter are effectively guaranteed at a period of time when beneficiaries need the protection most." (European Committee of Social Rights, Conclusion XX-2 (2013) (SPAIN), Articles 3, 11, 12, 13 and 14 of the 1961 Charter and Article 4 of the 1988 Additional Protocol, January 2014, p.13, <a href="http://www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/socialcharter/conclusions/State/SpainXX2\_en.pdf">http://www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/socialcharter/conclusions/State/SpainXX2\_en.pdf</a>).
- 103 European Committee of Social Rights, International Federation of Human Right (FIDH) v. France, <u>Decision on the Merits</u>, Complaint No. 14/2003.
- 104 Sarah Spencer, Vanessa Hughes, <u>Outside and In: Legal Entitlements to Health Care and Education for Migrants with Irregular Status in Europe</u>, COMPAS, July 2015, at 10.
- 105 PICUM (October 2014), <u>Access to Health Care for Undocumented Migrants in Europe: The Key Role of Local and Regional</u> Authorities.

- 106 Bulgaria, Finland, Lithuania, Luxembourg and Slovakia. See Spencer (2015) op. cit. note 104, whose list also includes Cyprus. However, Cyprus has not been included here because, under the Revision of Healthcare Scheme in Public Hospitals from 1/8/2013, emergency health care and specific services (such as for infectious diseases, including HIV) are free for all patients, including undocumented migrants. In addition, a 2011 circular by the Minister of Health regulates access for undocumented children and pregnant women (during the prenatal and postnatal period), as discussed in greater detail below. See also PICUM (2015), Protecting Undocumented Children: Promising Policies and Practices from Governments.
- 107 Bulgaria and Finland. PICUM (2015) op. cit. note 106.
- 108 Belgium, Croatia, Cyprus, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Ireland, Italy, Malta, Netherlands, Poland, Portugal, Spain, Sweden and the UK. Spencer (2015) op cit.note 104, but see note 106 about the inclusion of Cyprus.
- 109 Belgium, Cyprus, France, Greece, Italy, Malta, Netherlands, Portugal, Spain, Sweden and the UK. See Spencer (2015) op. cit. note 104, but see note 106 above regarding Cyprus.
- 110 Belgium, Cyprus, Czech Republic, France, Germany, Ireland, Italy, Netherlands, Portugal, Sweden and the UK. See Spencer op. cit. note 104, but see note 106 above regarding Cyprus.
- 111 Czech Republic, Germany, Ireland and the UK. See Spencer (2015) op. cit. note 104.
- 112 Bulgaria, Cyprus, Finland, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Poland and Slovakia. Spencer op. cit. note 104, at 24.
- 113 Austria, Greece, Slovenia. Spencer (2015) op cit. note 104.
- 114 See Spencer (2015) op. cit. note 104, at 11.
- 115 Bulgaria, Cyprus, Finland, Lithuania, Luxembourg and Slovakia. Spencer op. cit. 104, at 11-12.
- 116 Austria, Croatia, Cyprus, Denmark, Estonia, Greece, Hungary, Latvia, Malta, Poland, Romania, Slovenia and Spain. Spencer op. cit. note 104, at 11.
- 117 See note 101 above.
- 118 See Spencer (2015) op. cit. note 104, at 2.
- 119 Estonia, France, Greece, Italy, Portugal, Romania, Spain and Sweden. See Spencer (2015) op. cit. note 104 at 29. Note that Cyprus is not included in this list, consistent with the narrow definition of what constitutes a legal entitlement under national law adopted by the researchers cited here. Cyprus is, by contrast, listed in an earlier PICUM publication among those member states providing an entitlement for undocumented children to health services, on the basis of a Circular [Y.Y. 11.11.09(4)] by the Minister of Health dated 2 December 2011 that regulates the access of undocumented children and pregnant women (during prenatal and postnatal care) to care, which, although not binding, has a legal basis in the national law ratifying the CRC and is official policy. PICUM (2015) op. cit. note 106.
- 120 Austria, Greece and Slovenia. Spencer op. cit. note 104, at 24.
- 121 See note 112 above.
- 122 See notes 108 and 109, above. It should be noted that the ECDC has published figures indicating that 15 EU member states provide antiretroviral therapy for undocumented migrant, based on states' reports, rather than an assessment of undocumented migrants' legal entitlements under national laws. ECDC (September 2015), <a href="Thematic Report: Monitoring Implementation of the Dublin Declaration on Partnership to Fight HIV/AIDS in Europe and Central Asia: 2014 Progress Report.">2014 Progress Report.</a>
- 123 FRA (2011), Migrants in an Irregular Situation: Access to Healthcare in 10 European Union Member States.
- 124 See <u>Declaration of Alma-Ata 1978</u>, which provides an extensive definition of primary health care that is adapted here; also WHO/EURO "Primary Health Care," <a href="http://www.euro.who.int/en/health-topics/Health-systems/primary-health-care/main-terminology">http://www.euro.who.int/en/health-topics/Health-systems/primary-health-care/main-terminology</a>.
- 125 FRA (2011) op. cit. note 123.
- 126 Real Decreto-ley 16/2012, de 20 de abril, de medidas urgentes para garantizar la sostenibilidad del Sistema Nacional de Salud y mejorar la calidad y seguridad de sus prestaciones.
- 127 Matthew Stutz, Arshiya Baig, "International Examples of Undocumented Migration and the Affordable Care Act," Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health, 2014 Aug; 16(4): 765-68.
- 128 Royal Decree of 12 December 1996 on "urgent medical assistance".
- 129 MdM (2015), Legal Report: On Access to Healthcare in 12 Countries, at 17.

- 130 Article L251-1 of the Social Action and Family Code.
- 131 PICUM (2015) op cit. note 106 (annex).
- 132 MdM Legal (2015) op cit. note 129, at 72-78.
- 133 Ibid.
- 134 Commission Nationale d'Éthique, "Les limites de l'accès aux soins au Grand-Duché de Luxembourg", 2007, at 61.
- 135 European Committee of Social Rights, Conclusions XX-2 Luxembourg Article 13-4 (2013), para. 4, "Specific Emergency Assistance to Non-Residence."
- 136 According to a non-binding policy document from 2005 issued by the Ministry for Justice and Human Affairs and the Ministry for the Family and Social Solidarity, all foreigners in detention are "entitled to free state medical care and services." See HUMA Network (2011), Access to Healthcare and Living Conditions of Asylum Seekers and Undocumented Migrants in Cyprus, Poland, Malta and Romania.
- 137 Government of Malta, Migrant Health Liaison Office, https://health.gov.mt/en/phc/mhlo/Pages/mhlo.aspx.
- 138 PICUM (2014), Access to Health Care for Undocumented Migrants in Europe: The Key Role of Local and Regional Authorities, at 18.
- 139 Médecins du Monde (2009), Access to health care for undocumented migrants in 11 EU countries; 26 February 2009, *The Florentine*, "Care without fear;" 8 January 2009, *Corriere della Sera*, "Niente Cure Mediche ai Clandestini in Friuli' E I Medici Insorgono."
- 140 Charlie Cooper, "NHS 'Health Tourism' Crackdown Making Destitute Migrant Mothers Pay Thousands for Care," 27 March 2015, *Independent*.
- 141 American Nurses Association (2010), "Nursing Beyond Borders: Access to Health Care for Documented and Undocumented Immigrants Living in the US," ANA Issue Brief.
- 142 European Board and College of Obstetrics and Gynaecology (2014), "Standards of Care for Women's Health in Europe: Gynaecology Services."
- 143 Ibid, at 15.
- 144 FRA (2011) op. cit. note 123, at 19.
- 145 Under the Residence Act, 30 July 2004, "any public institution immediately has to inform the Foreigners Office if it gains knowledge of the stay of a foreigner who does not possess the necessary residence permit and whose deportation has not been suspended."
- 146 See, e.g., http://www.medibuero.de/en/, http://www.medibuero-hamburg.org/, http://www.medibuero-kiel.de/.
- 147 M Schade, U Heudorf and P Tiarks-Jungk, "The Humanitarian Consultation-hour in Frankfurt am Main: Utilization by Gender, Age, Country of Origin," *Gesundheitswesen*, July 2015 77(7):466-74 (article in German), English abstract available at <a href="http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/26227381">http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/26227381</a>.
- 148 Ärzte Der Welt, http://www.aerztederwelt.org/index.php?id=23&type=0; Maisha, http://www.maisha.org/.
- 149 See Alexa Garcia-Ditta, "<u>Daughter: Mom, Arrested at Gynecology Office, 'Doesn't Deserve What's Going On'</u>", 15 September 2015, *Texas Observer*; Tom Boggioni, "<u>No Patient Privacy: Texas Health Workers Turn in Undocumented Woman During Gynecology Appointment,</u>" 13 September 2015, *Raw Story*.
- 150 National Health Service (Charges to Overseas Visitors) Regulations Updated 2013, Guidance on Implementing the Overseas Visitors Hospital Charging Regulations, Department of Health.
- 151 Maternity Action, "Maternity Rights and Benefits: Undocumented Migrants," <a href="http://www.maternityaction.org.uk/wp/advice-2/mums-dads-scenarios/3-women-from-abroad/maternity-rights-and-benefits-undocumented-migrants/">http://www.maternityaction.org.uk/wp/advice-2/mums-dads-scenarios/3-women-from-abroad/maternity-rights-and-benefits-undocumented-migrants/</a>.
- 152 Maternity Action, Information Sheet, June 2015, "Entitlement to Free NHS Maternity Care for Women from Abroad (England only)."
- 153 L. Keith, E. Van Ginneken, "Restricting Access to the NHS for Undocumented Migrants is Bad Policy at High Cost," *BMJ* (16 June 2015).
- 154 John Aston, "Heavily Pregnant Immigrant Carrying Dead Child Wouldn't Seek Help As She Was Afraid She'd Have to Pay NHS under 'Health Tourism' Rules," Independent, 20 March 2015.

- 155 Spencer (2015) op. cit. note 104, at 9.
- 156 FRA (2015), Cost of Exclusion from Healthcare: The Case of Migrants in an Irregular Situation.
- 157 Kayvan Bozorgmehr, Oliver Razum, "Effect of Restricting Access to Health Care on Health Expenditures among Asylum-Seekers and Refugees: A Quasi-Experimental Study in Germany, 1994-2013.," 22 July 2015.
- 158 FRA (2011) op. cit. note 123.
- 159 HUMA Network (2010), <u>Are Undocumented Migrants and Asylum Seekers Entitled to Access Health Care in the EU? A Comparative Overview in 16 Countries</u>.
- 160 FRA (2011) op. cit. note 123, at 17.
- 161 Ibid, at 22.
- 162 Ibid at 45.
- 163 Revision of Healthcare Scheme in Public Hospitals from 1/8/2013.
- 164 Circular [Y.Y. 11.11.09(4)] by the Minister of Health dated 2 December 2011.
- 165 An official copy of the circular has been made publicly available by the organization KISA at <a href="http://kisa.org.cy/wp-content/uploads/2015/02/Medical-Care-undocumented-children.pdf">http://kisa.org.cy/wp-content/uploads/2015/02/Medical-Care-undocumented-children.pdf</a>.
- 166 Health (Amendment) Act 2005 amending Health Act 1970 (as amended 1991 and 1996).
- 167 For more information see <a href="http://www.citizensinformation.ie/en/health/entitlement\_to\_health\_services/entitlement\_to\_public\_health\_services.html">http://www.citizensinformation.ie/en/health/entitlement\_to\_health\_services/entitlement\_to\_public\_health\_services.html</a>.
- 168 PICUM (2015) op. cit. note 106.
- 169 An Act adopted in July 2014 grants children five years and younger free access to GP services (*Health (General Practitioner Service) Act 2014*). Children are not charged the fees for in-patient hospital care that adults are required to pay unless they have a medical card, meaning all secondary care services are free of charge for children.
- 170 Spencer op. cit. note 104, at FN25.
- 171 Department of Health Circular 13/92, 7 July 1992.
- 172 PICUM (2015) op. cit. note 106, at 37.
- 173 See discussion of Belgian system at page 15, above,
- 174 FRA (2011) op. cit. note 123.
- 175 MdM Legal (2015) op. cit. note 129, at 17.
- 176 http://www.aquarelle-bru.be/index.php/fr/.
- 177 See discussion of French system at page 16, above.
- 178 MdM (France) (2015), <u>Le Rapport et la Synthèse de l'Observatoire de l'accès aux droits et aux soins des plus démunis en France</u>.
- 179 Ibid. at 44.
- 180 MdM Legal (2015) op. cit. note 129, at 44.
- 181 Simon Scott, 17 November 2015, "Good News: NHS Publish Clear GP Registration Guidelines," <a href="https://www.doctorsoftheworld.org.uk/blog/entry/good-news-nhs-publish-clear-gp-registration-guidelines">https://www.doctorsoftheworld.org.uk/blog/entry/good-news-nhs-publish-clear-gp-registration-guidelines</a>.
- 182 NHS, 27 November 2015, "Patient Registration: Standard Operating Principles for Primary Medical Care (General Practice)," <a href="https://www.england.nhs.uk/commissioning/wp-content/uploads/sites/12/2015/11/pat-reg-sop-pmc-gp.pdf">https://www.england.nhs.uk/commissioning/wp-content/uploads/sites/12/2015/11/pat-reg-sop-pmc-gp.pdf</a>.
- 183 E. Olsson et al., "Community Collaboration to Increase Foreign-Born Women's Participation in a Cervical Cancer Screening Program in Sweden: A Quality Improvement Project", *Journal for Equity in Health*, 2014, 13:62.
- 184 Ibid.
- 185 Government of Malta, Migrant Health Liaison Office, https://health.gov.mt/en/phc/mhlo/Pages/mhlo.aspx.

